AMENDED AND RESTATED

BYLAWS

OF

SEAL BEACH MUTUAL NO. SIX

AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS OF SEAL BEACH MUTUAL NO. SIX

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| 1 1 1 |
|-------------|
| 1 1 |
| 1 |
| |
| 1 |
| |
| 2 |
| 5 |
| 5 |
| 5 |
| 5 |
| 5 |
| 5 |
| 5 |
| |
| 6 |
| 6 6 |
| |
| |

| ARTICLE III | 8 |
|--|----|
| DISPUTE RESOLUTION, DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION OF SHARE OWNERSHIP | 8 |
| Section 3.1 – Dispute Resolution. | 8 |
| Section 3.2 – Discipline. | 8 |
| Section 3.3 – Termination of Share Ownership, Disciplinary Hearings | 9 |
| Section 3.4 – Fees and Liens. | 11 |
| ARTICLE IV | 11 |
| DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS AND INFORMATION | 11 |
| Section 4.1 – Delivery to the Mutual. | 11 |
| Section 4.2 – Individual Delivery / Individual Notice | 12 |
| Section 4.3 – General Delivery / General Notice. | 12 |
| Section 4.4 – Completion of Delivery | 13 |
| Section 4.5 – Electronic Delivery. | 13 |
| Section 4.6 – Delivery Requirements for Certain Shareholder Requests | 13 |
| ARTICLE V | 14 |
| SHARE OWNERSHIP; VOTING RIGHTS AND SHAREHOLDER DISCIPLINE | 14 |
| Section 5.1 – Shareholders; Voting Rights | 14 |
| Section 5.2 – Eligibility to Vote. | 14 |
| Section 5.3 – Voting at Shareholder Meetings. | 14 |
| Section 5.4 – Cumulative Voting. | 14 |
| Section 5.5 – Proxies. | 15 |
| Section 5.6 – Record Dates. | 15 |
| ARTICLE VI | 16 |
| ELECTIONS AND VOTING PROCEDURES | 16 |
| Section 6.1 – Election and Voting Rules | 16 |
| Section 6.2 – Inspector of Elections | 18 |

| Section 6.3 – Procedure for Elections by Secret Ballot | 19 |
|--|----|
| Section 6.4 – No Use of Mutual Funds for Campaign Purposes | 20 |
| Section 6.5 – Electronic Balloting and Other Alternative Voting Procedures | 21 |
| ARTICLE VII | 21 |
| MEETINGS OF SHAREHOLDERS | 21 |
| Section 7.1 – Place of Meetings of Shareholders | 21 |
| Section 7.2 – Annual Meetings of Shareholders | 21 |
| Section 7.3 – Special Meetings of Shareholders | 21 |
| Section 7.4 – Notice | 22 |
| Section 7.5 – Affidavit of Delivery of Notice | 22 |
| Section 7.6 – Quorum. | 22 |
| Section 7.7 – Adjourned Meetings. | 23 |
| Section 7.8 – Effect of a Shareholder's Attendance at a Meeting | 24 |
| Section 7.9 – Approval Requirements under the Davis-Stirling Act | 24 |
| Section 7.10 – Order of Business. | 24 |
| ARTICLE VIII | 25 |
| BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 25 |
| Section 8.1 – Nomination. | 25 |
| Section 8.2 – Number and Qualifications | 25 |
| Section 8.3 – Election and Term of Office. | 26 |
| Section 8.4 – Vacancies | 26 |
| Section 8.5 – Removal of Directors | 27 |
| Section 8.6 – Filling Vacancies. | 27 |
| Section 8.7 - Compensation of Directors | 27 |

| ARTICLE IX | 28 |
|---|----|
| MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 28 |
| Section 9.1 – General Board Meeting Requirements | 28 |
| Section 9.2 – Regular Meetings of Board | 30 |
| Section 9.3 – Special Meetings of Board | 30 |
| Section 9.4 – Executive Session Meetings of Board | 30 |
| Section 9.5 – Emergency Meetings of Board | 31 |
| Section 9.6 – Waiver of Notice. | 31 |
| Section 9.7 – Quorum and Adjournment | 32 |
| Section 9.8 – Board Meeting Minutes. | 32 |
| ARTICLE X | 32 |
| POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 32 |
| Section 10.1 – Powers and Duties. | 32 |
| Section 10.2 – Assessments | 36 |
| Section 10.3 – Selected Financial Review Duties | 40 |
| Section 10.4 – Annual Budget Report | 40 |
| Section 10.5 – Annual Policy Statement | 43 |
| Section 10.6 – Prohibited Acts | 44 |
| ARTICLE XI | 46 |
| OFFICERS | 46 |
| Section 11.1 – Designation. | 46 |
| Section 11.2 – Election of Officers. | 46 |
| Section 11.3 – Removal of Officers | 46 |
| Section 11.4 – Filling of Vacancies | 46 |
| Section 11.5 – Compensation of Officers | 47 |
| Section 11.6 – President. | 47 |
| Section 11.7 – Vice President | 47 |

| Section 11.8 – Secretary. | 47 |
|--|----------------|
| Section 11.9 – Chief Financial Officer. | 48 |
| ARTICLE XII | 48 |
| COMMITTEES | 48 |
| Section 12.1 – Committees of the Board | 48 |
| Section 12.2 – Advisory Panels. | 50 |
| ARTICLE XIII | 50 |
| MUTUAL RECORDS | 50 |
| Section 13.1 – Records Inspection | 50 |
| Section 13.2 – Shareholder List. | 54 |
| Section 13.3 – Use of Mutual Records | 54 |
| | |
| ARTICLE XIV | 54 |
| ARTICLE XIV | |
| | 54 |
| MISCELLANEOUS | 5 4 |
| MISCELLANEOUS Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents | 54 54 |
| MISCELLANEOUS Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents Section 14.2 – Execution of Documents | 54 54 55 |
| MISCELLANEOUS Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents Section 14.2 – Execution of Documents. Section 14.3 – Operating Account. | 545555 |
| MISCELLANEOUS Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents Section 14.2 – Execution of Documents Section 14.3 – Operating Account Section 14.4 – Reserve Funds | 54 |
| MISCELLANEOUS Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents Section 14.2 – Execution of Documents Section 14.3 – Operating Account Section 14.4 – Reserve Funds Section 14.5 – Gifts | |
| MISCELLANEOUS Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents Section 14.2 – Execution of Documents. Section 14.3 – Operating Account. Section 14.4 – Reserve Funds. Section 14.5 – Gifts. Section 14.6 – Fiscal Year. | |

AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS OF SEAL BEACH MUTUAL NO. SIX

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS AND ORGANIZATIONAL INFORMATION

Section 1.1 – Name and Location.

The name of the corporation is Seal Beach Mutual No. Six (the "Mutual"). The principal office of the Mutual is located in Seal Beach, California.

Section 1.2 – Formation.

The Mutual is a stock cooperative and has formed a corporation primarily for the purposes of holding title to improved real property to which the shareholders of the corporation received a right of exclusive occupancy in a portion of the real property. The corporation was organized and exists under the California General Corporation Law (California Corporations Code Sections 100, et seq.) and is subject to the Davis-Stirling Common Interest Development Act (California Civil Code Sections 4000, et seq.)

Section 1.3 – Purposes.

The purposes of the Mutual are: (a) To provide housing to its Qualifying Residents on a non-profit cooperative basis; (b) to manage, maintain, preserve, and administer the business of a common interest development; and (c) to engage in any business or activity permitted under California law.

Section 1.4 – Powers.

For the purposes specified above, the Mutual has the following powers: (a) to take such action as is permitted by its Articles of Incorporation ("Articles") and these Bylaws; (b) to do any other act now or hereafter permitted under the California General Corporation Law; (c) to take any action permitted by, and exercise any powers granted to, a "Corporation" under the Davis-Stirling Act; and (d) to adopt, amend or repeal necessary or desirable rules and regulations, through its Board of Directors, to carry out the purposes of the Mutual, including disciplinary procedures,

Shareholder and Qualifying Resident qualifications and termination of Shareholder's and Qualifying Resident's rights.

Section 1.5 – Definitions.

To the extent the definitions for the terms, as set forth below, conflict with any other definition for the terms found in any other Governing Document, the definitions as set forth in these Bylaws, will control.

- (a) Assessment: The amounts which Shareholders, and Qualifying Residents are bound to pay pursuant to the terms of their respective Occupancy Agreements, Governing Documents and California Law, including, but not limited to, Regular Assessments, Special Assessments and Reimbursement Assessments.
- (b) Co-Occupant: Any person who seeks to reside with a Qualifying Resident, who is approved by the Board of Directors for occupancy, and who shall certify on the application submitted to the Mutual that he or she satisfies the criteria as set forth in California Civil Code Section 51.3, et seq. and shall provide such additional certification or information and execute any agreements related to co-occupancy as the Mutual or its managing agent may require.
- (c) Common Area: The entire Community except the Units. The Common Area is owned by the Mutual and includes open spaces, recreational areas and other improvements intended for the general use of the Qualifying Residents.
- (d) Community: The property and all buildings, structures, utilities, common areas, Units, and other improvements located thereon, and all appurtenances thereto, which are intended to create a stock cooperative as described by applicable law.
- (e) Golden Rain Foundation (also known as "GRF"): The Golden Rain Foundation, a California domestic nonprofit corporation.
- (f) GRF Amenities Fee: The one-time amount which Qualifying Residents are bound to pay to the Mutual and/or the GRF pursuant to the terms of their respective Occupancy Agreements, Governing Documents and California Law.

- (g) GRF Assessment: The monthly amounts which Qualifying Residents are bound to pay to the Mutual and/or the GRF pursuant to the terms of their respective Occupancy Agreements, Governing Documents and California Law.
- (h) Governing Documents: All of the following, collectively, are Governing Documents: Articles of Incorporation; Bylaws; Occupancy Agreements; Rules and Regulations; and any Resolutions or Policies of the Board; all as the same may be lawfully amended or modified from time to time.
- (i) Occupancy Agreement: The agreement between the Mutual and its Qualifying Residents, respectively, under the terms of which said Qualifying Residents are entitled to enjoy possession of their respective Units and the use of facilities owned by the Mutual and the Golden Rain Foundation.
- (j) Permitted Health Care Resident: Any person who is hired to provide live-in, long-term, or terminal health care to a Qualifying Resident, or a family member of the Qualifying Resident that meets the requirements as set forth in California Civil Code Section 51.3, et seq.
- (k) Qualifying Resident: Any person who: (i) meets the age requirements as set forth in California Civil Code Section 51.3, et seq.; (ii) has been approved by the Board of Directors for occupancy of a Unit, pursuant to the terms of the Governing Documents; (iii) is a Shareholder of the Mutual; and (iv) resides in a Unit.
- (I) Qualified Permanent Resident: Any person who meets the requirements as set forth in California Civil Code Section 51.3, et. seq.
- (m) "Rules" or "Rules and Regulations" shall mean any rules, regulations and policies adopted by the Board from time to time that apply generally to the management and operation of the Community or the conduct of the business and affairs of the Mutual. The adoption, amendment, or repeal of certain Rules is subject to special rule change requirements pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act and as described in these Bylaws.
- (n) Share Ownership: "Share Ownership" refers to the legal relationship and status of being a Shareholder of the Mutual, and an entitlement to the rights and privileges appurtenant thereto as defined herein. Share Ownership rights and

privileges may be limited, suspended or terminated as provided in the Governing Documents and by applicable law. "Share Ownership" may also refer to the Shareholders collectively. A Shareholder may not, either individually or jointly with one (1) or more other persons or trusts, have more than one (1) Share Ownership in the Mutual without first obtaining the prior written approval of the Board of Directors. The granting of such approval shall be at the sole discretion of the Board of Directors. Share Ownerships shall consist of persons who have been approved for Share Ownership by the Board of Directors and to whom a Stock Certificate has been issued.

- (o) Shareholder: Any person entitled to Share Ownership in the Mutual as provided herein. The following persons and entities are not eligible to become a Shareholder of the Mutual: a corporation (other than a nonprofit corporation), partnership or trust. Notwithstanding, a trust, whereby the person creating the trust is treated as the Substantial Owner of the Trust pursuant to the provisions of Section 671, and the following related sections of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, may be eligible to become a Shareholder of the Mutual, if approved by the Mutual as set forth herein. Such eligible trusts shall be referred to in these Bylaws as "Trust". Trusts may be approved as a Shareholder in the sole discretion of the Board and pursuant to the terms set forth herein. Regardless of the number of persons or entities comprising the Shareholder, no Unit shall, at any time, constitute or include more than one (1) Share Ownership in the Mutual.
- (p) "Stock" or "Share": "Stock" or "Share" represents a Shareholder's share in the ownership of the Mutual. Stock represents a Shareholder's claim on the Mutual's assets. A Shareholder will own a Stock or Share in the Mutual once the Mutual's Board has approved the Shareholder for Share Ownership in the Mutual. A Stock or Share is evidenced by the issuance of a Stock Certificate.
- (q) "Stock Certificates": The Mutual shall issue a Stock Certificate upon admission to Share Ownership. In the event a Stock is owned by two or more persons, a single certificate shall be issued in the name of all.
- (r) Unit: A dwelling unit owned by the Mutual, and the Shareholder's separate interest; specifically, the Qualifying Resident's exclusive right to occupy a specific portion of real property within the Community.

(s) "Civil Code," "Corporations Code," "Davis-Stirling Common Interest Development Act," and similar references shall refer to those California statutes so referenced and any and all comparable superseding statutes.

Section 1.6 – Amendment and Restatement of Prior Bylaws.

These Bylaws are intended to amend, restate, and replace, in their entirety, any and all bylaws of the Mutual in existence prior to the effective date of these Bylaws.

ARTICLE II SHARE OWNERSHIP

Section 2.1 – Who May be a Qualifying Resident.

Only persons at least fifty-five (55) years of age and who meet the financial requirements and other eligibility requirements as may be established from time to time by the Mutual are eligible to be a Qualifying Resident in the Mutual.

Section 2.2 – Persons Eligible to Reside in a Unit.

A person may reside in a Unit as a Qualifying Resident or a Co-Occupant. No person shall be approved as a Co-Occupant unless another person with whom he or she seeks to reside has been approved as a Qualifying Resident. No person, except a temporary guest pursuant to Section 2.3 below, may reside in a Unit without the prior written approval of the Mutual. A guest may be permitted temporary occupancy in accordance with Section 2. 3 below, and in accordance with the Rules and Regulations of the Mutual.

Section 2.3 – Guest Occupancy.

Guest occupancy is permitted for a maximum period of sixty (60) calendar days per year, per guest, solely in conjunction with the occupancy by a Qualifying Resident.

Section 2.4 – Share Ownership Applications.

Application for Share Ownership shall be presented on a form prescribed by the Mutual. All such applications shall be considered by the Board of Directors, and/or other agents of the Mutual. In the case of an applicant Trust, the trustee must execute, or have executed, an Occupancy Agreement (together with any applicable addendum) in a form prescribed by the Mutual covering a specific Unit. The Board

of Directors shall have full power and authority to define and identify an approved Trust for the purposes of the Share Ownership application and such decisions shall be within the sole discretion of the Board.

Section 2.5 – Stocks.

The authorized number of Stocks of the Mutual is four hundred eight (408).

Section 2.6 – Transfer of Stock.

Stock shall not be transferable except as provided herein.

- Death of Shareholder with No Surviving Shareholders. If, upon death of (a) a Shareholder leaving no surviving Shareholder, a Share in the Mutual passes by last will and testament, intestate succession or trust bequest, the legatee or distributee, if approved by the Mutual, may become a Shareholder of the Mutual, if otherwise eligible as provided herein, by assuming the obligations of Share Ownership in a manner satisfactory to the Mutual, and within ninety (90) days after the Shareholder's death by paying all amounts due to the Mutual. On the death of the Shareholder, should the obligation of the Occupancy Agreement not be assumed in accordance with the foregoing, then the Mutual shall have an option to purchase the Share from the deceased Shareholder's estate in the manner provided in paragraph (c) of this section. Written notice of the death shall be equivalent to notice of intention to leave the Mutual. If the Mutual does not exercise said option, the provisions of paragraph (d) of this section shall be applicable. The references to Shareholder in paragraphs (d) and (e) include the personal representative of a deceased Shareholder.
- (b) <u>Death of Shareholder with Surviving Non-Resident Co-Owner</u>. If, upon death of a Shareholder in which the Shareholder owns a share in the Mutual with a non-resident co-owner with right of survivorship, a Share Ownership in the Mutual passes by operation of law to the non-resident co-owner, the non-resident co-owner if approved by the Mutual, may become a Shareholder of the Mutual, if otherwise eligible as provided herein, by assuming the obligations of Share Ownership in a manner satisfactory to the Mutual, and within ninety (90) days after the Shareholder's death by paying all amounts due to the Mutual. On the death of the Shareholder, should the obligation of the Occupancy Agreement not be assumed in accordance with the foregoing, the Mutual shall have an option to purchase the Share from the non-resident co-owner in the manner provided in paragraph (c) of

this section. If the Mutual does not exercise said option, the non-resident co-owner must, within thirty (30) days, commence all necessary actions to sell his or her Share to any person who has been duly approved by the Mutual as a Shareholder.

- (c) Option of the Mutual to Purchase. A Shareholder desiring to leave the Mutual shall notify the Mutual of such intention in writing and the Mutual, for a period of thirty (30) days after written notification, shall have an option, but not the obligation, to purchase the Share, together with all of the Shareholder's rights with respect to the Unit, at an amount determined by the Mutual, as representing the market value thereof, less any amounts due from the Qualifying Resident to the Mutual under the Occupancy Agreement, and less the cost or estimated cost of all deferred maintenance, including cleaning, painting, redecorating, floor finishing and such repairs and replacements as the Mutual may deem necessary to place the Unit in suitable condition for another occupant. The purchase of the Share Ownership by the Mutual shall immediately terminate a Shareholder's rights and the Shareholder shall relinquish their Stock Certificate and vacate the premises forthwith.
- (d) Procedure Where the Mutual Does Not Exercise Option. If the Mutual should waive its right to purchase the Share under the foregoing option, in writing, or if the Mutual should fail to exercise such option within the thirty (30) day period, the Shareholder may sell his or her Share to any person who has been duly approved by the Mutual as a Shareholder. The Mutual, in approving a proposed transferee, shall not act contrary to any applicable federal, state, or local law or regulation prohibiting discrimination based on race, color, creed, disability, gender, sexual identity or any other legally protected class. When the transferee has been approved for Share Ownership and has executed the prescribed Occupancy Agreement, the retiring Qualifying Resident(s) shall be released of obligations under the Occupancy Agreement, provided all amounts due to the Mutual have been paid.
- (e) <u>Market Value</u>. If the Mutual elects to purchase a Share, the term "market value" means the amount which the Shareholder would have received upon the sale of the Share to the proposed transferee or, in the absence of a proposed transferee, the appraised value as determined by one (1) or more qualified real estate appraisers, less any: (i) real estate, broker's, or other commissions or fees including reasonable attorney's fees; (ii) recording and related costs of transfer; (iii) costs of such repairs and replacements as are deemed necessary by the Mutual to

place the Unit in suitable condition for occupancy; and (iv) amounts due from the Shareholder(s) to the Corporation and/or to the Golden Rain Foundation.

Section 2.7 – Stock Certificates.

The Mutual shall issue a Stock Certificate upon admission to Share Ownership. In the event a Stock is owned by two (2) or more persons, a single certificate shall be issued in the name of all. Any or all of the signatures of officers on the certificate may be a facsimile.

Section 2.8 – Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates.

The Mutual may issue a replacement Stock Certificate to the person claiming the Stock Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed. The Mutual shall require a bond sufficient to indemnify it against any claim that may be made against it (including any expense or liability) on account of the alleged loss, theft or destruction of any such certificate or the issuance of such new certificate.

ARTICLE III

DISPUTE RESOLUTION, DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION OF SHARE OWNERSHIP

Section 3.1 – Dispute Resolution.

It is the intent of the Mutual to resolve disagreements and misunderstandings with Mutual Shareholders, Qualifying Residents, Co-Occupants, and their guests by conferences, hearings, internal dispute resolution (Civil Code Sections 5900-5920) and discussions in a non-adversarial, cooperative environment. If this is not possible, applicable disputes will be handled in conformance with Civil Code Sections 5925-5965, titled "Alternative Dispute Resolution". A summary of Civil Code Sections 5925-5965 is distributed to Mutual Shareholders annually.

Section 3.2 – Discipline.

(a) The Board of Directors may take disciplinary action against any Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, Co-Occupant, and/or guest for breach of these Bylaws, Rules or Regulations of the Mutual or any obligation of the Shareholders under his or her Occupancy Agreement. Any disciplinary action authorized

hereunder shall not act as a bar to the exercise of any other right or remedy available to the Mutual against any other party for any such breach.

- (b) Disciplinary action authorized hereunder may consist of any or all of the following: (i) a fine with an amount determined by the Board of Directors; (ii) suspension of the right to vote; and/or (iii) suspension of the right to use any of the facilities of the Mutual until the violation is cured for each such breach and such suspension of the right to use facilities of the Mutual or GRF shall apply to the Qualifying Residents, all occupants of the Unit and guests. The Mutual may also make an application to a court of competent jurisdiction for legal or equitable relief.
- (c) Before any disciplinary action is taken, as authorized in Paragraph (b) above, a Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, or Co-Occupant shall be entitled to a hearing pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (b) of Section 3.3 of this Article.
- (d) In addition, the Shareholder(s) shall be liable to the Mutual for costs of suit and a reasonable sum for attorneys' fees incurred in enforcing the Mutual's Governing Documents.

Section 3.3 – Termination of Share Ownership, Disciplinary Hearings.

- (a) <u>Termination of Share Ownership for Cause</u>. A Share Ownership may be proposed for termination for a violation of the Governing Documents or the Occupancy Agreement by the Board of Directors at any executive session of a regular or special meeting of the Board at which a quorum is present, by the affirmative vote of the majority of the Board.
- (b) <u>Procedure for Termination and Discipline</u>. After the determination that a Share Ownership should be terminated, or that disciplinary action should be taken by the Mutual against a Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, or Co-Occupant pursuant to Section 3.2 of this Article, the procedure below shall be followed.
 - (i) A notice shall be sent by prepaid, First-Class and certified mail to the most recent address of the Shareholder as shown on the Mutual's records, setting forth the nature of the proposed termination and/or discipline and the reasons therefor. Such notice shall be sent at least ten (10) days before the meeting of the Board to consider termination or discipline. The notice to the Shareholder of his or her proposed

- termination or discipline shall state the date, time, and place of the hearing.
- (ii) The Shareholder being proposed for a termination or discipline shall be given an opportunity to be heard and to present evidence in his or her behalf, either in person, by counsel, or by both, or in writing, at a hearing before the Board of Directors.
- (iii) Following the hearing, the Board shall decide by the affirmative vote of the majority of the total number of Directors whether the Share Ownership should be terminated or whether the Shareholder should be disciplined in some other way. The decision of the Board shall be final.
- (iv) If the Board imposes discipline or determines to terminate Share Ownership, the Shareholder shall be provided written notification of the decision within fifteen (15) days following the action. Termination of the Share Ownership shall be effective upon the date set forth in the notice of termination.
- (v) Following any Disciplinary Hearing, the Board may impose any fines or penalties pursuant to a previously adopted schedule of fines or penalties distributed to each Shareholders.
- (c) Effect of Termination. In the event of a termination of Share Ownership under this Article III, and order of unlawful detainer made by any court of competent jurisdiction, giving the Mutual the right to regain possession of the Unit from the Shareholder(s), the terminated Shareholder shall promptly deliver his or her Stock Certificate/Share Ownership to the Mutual, endorsed in a manner satisfactory to the Mutual. The Mutual, at its election, thereupon shall either (i) repurchase said Stock Certificate at its market value as defined in Article II, Section 2.6(e); or (ii) proceed with reasonable diligence to effect a sale of the Share Ownership to a purchaser at a sales price acceptable to the Mutual. If, for any reason, the terminated Shareholders should fail to deliver his or her endorsed Stock Certificates to the Mutual within ten (10) days after demand, said certificates shall be deemed to be canceled forthwith and new Stock Certificates may be reissued by the Mutual to a purchaser.

Section 3.4 – Fees and Liens.

The Board of Directors shall determine the amount to be paid as fees for use of facilities and for services rendered by the Mutual under the Occupancy Agreement. The Mutual shall have a lien on the Stock in order to secure payment of any sums which shall be due or become due from the holders thereof for any reason whatsoever, including any sums due under any Occupancy Agreement. The Mutual, as may be permitted by law, may file a Notice of Delinquent Assessments pursuant to Section 5675 of the California Civil Code on each outstanding Share Ownership to secure payment of any sums for any regular or special assessment, plus any costs of collection and fees (including reasonable attorney's fees), late charges, and interest assessed in accordance with Section 5650 of the Civil Code, which may be due or may become due from the Shareholders, including, without limitation, any sums due under the Occupancy Agreement or for use of the facilities or for services rendered by the Mutual. The Mutual may enforce payment of such sum in any manner permitted by law.

ARTICLE IV DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS AND INFORMATION

Section 4.1 – Delivery to the Mutual.

If a provision of the Davis-Stirling Act requires that a document be delivered to the Mutual, the document shall be delivered to the person designated in the Annual Policy Statement to receive documents on behalf of the Mutual. If no person has been designated in the Annual Policy Statement to receive documents on behalf of the Mutual, the document shall be delivered to the President or Secretary of the Mutual.

A document delivered pursuant to this Section 4.1 may be delivered by any of the following methods: (i) e-mail, facsimile, or other electronic means, if the Mutual has assented to that method of delivery; (ii) personal delivery, if the Mutual has assented to that method of delivery; or (iii) First-Class mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified mail, express mail, or overnight delivery by an express service center. If the Mutual accepts a document by personal delivery, it shall provide a written receipt acknowledging delivery of the document.

Section 4.2 – Individual Delivery / Individual Notice.

If a provision of the Davis-Stirling Act requires that the Mutual deliver a document by "individual delivery" or "individual notice", the document shall be delivered by one (1) of the following methods: (i) First-Class mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified mail, express mail, or overnight delivery by an express service carrier, and the document shall be addressed to the recipient at the address last shown on the books of the Mutual; or (ii) e-mail, facsimile, or other electronic means, if the recipient has consented, to that method of delivery as defined by Civil Code Section 4040 or similar statute.

Upon receipt of a request by a Shareholder identifying a secondary address for delivery of notices of the following types, the Mutual shall deliver an additional copy of those notices to the secondary address identified in the request: (i) the Annual Budget Report and Annual Policy Statement; and (ii) other documents required under the Davis-Stirling Act to be delivered to the Shareholders secondary address, including, but not limited to certain documents regarding Assessment payment and delinquency and documents relating to the serving of a notice of default.

Section 4.3 – General Delivery / General Notice.

If a provision of the Davis-Stirling Act requires that the Mutual deliver a document by "general delivery" or "general notice", the document shall be provided by one (1) or more of the following methods: (i) any method provided for delivery of an Individual Notice pursuant to Section 4.2 of these Bylaws; (ii) inclusion in a billing statement, newsletter, or other document that is delivered by one (1) of the methods provided in this Section 4.3; (iii) posting the printed document in a prominent location that is accessible to all Shareholders, if the location has been designated for the posting of general notices by the Mutual in the Annual Policy Statement; or (iv) if the Mutual broadcasts television programming for the purpose of distributing information on Mutual business to its Shareholders, by inclusion in the programming.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Shareholder requests to receive General Notices by Individual Delivery, all General Notices to that Shareholder given under this Section 4.3 shall be delivered pursuant to Section 4.2 of these Bylaws. The option of a Shareholder to request to receive General Notices by Individual Delivery shall be described in the Annual Policy Statement.

Section 4.4 – Completion of Delivery.

If a document is delivered by mail, delivery is deemed to be complete on deposit into the United States mail. If a document is delivered by electronic means, delivery is complete at the time of transmission.

Section 4.5 – Electronic Delivery.

If the Mutual or a Shareholder has consented to receive information by electronic delivery, and a provision of the Davis-Stirling Act requires that the information be in writing, that requirement is satisfied if the information is provided in an electronic record capable of retention by the recipient at the time of receipt; an electronic record is not capable of retention by the recipient if the sender or its information processing system inhibits the ability of the recipient to print or store the electronic record. The consent to receive information by electronic delivery may be revoked, in writing, by the recipient.

Section 4.6 – Delivery Requirements for Certain Shareholder Requests.

To be effective, any of the following Shareholder requests shall be delivered in writing to the Mutual in accordance with Section 4.1 of these Bylaws:

- (a) A request to change the Shareholder's information in the Mutual's shareholder list.
- (b) A request to add or remove a second address for delivery of Individual Notices to the Shareholder.
- (c) A request for Individual Delivery of General Notices to the Shareholder, or a request to cancel a prior request for Individual Delivery of General Notices.
- (d) A request to receive a full copy of a specified Annual Budget Report or Annual Policy Statement.
- (e) A request to receive Mutual reports in full, pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act, or a request to cancel a prior request to receive those reports in full.

ARTICLE V

SHARE OWNERSHIP; VOTING RIGHTS AND SHAREHOLDER DISCIPLINE

Section 5.1 – Shareholders; Voting Rights.

The Mutual shall have one (1) class of voting Shareholders. All Shareholders shall be entitled to one (1) vote for each Stock owned. When more than one (1) person holds a Stock, all such Persons shall be Shareholders; the vote for such Stock shall be exercised as those persons among themselves determine, but in no event shall more than one (1) vote be cast with respect to any Stock. If any Shareholder casts a vote on behalf of the Shareholder's Stock, it will be conclusively presumed for all purposes that such Shareholder was acting with the authority and consent of all other Shareholders of such Stock.

Section 5.2 – Eligibility to Vote.

Only Shareholders in good standing shall be entitled to vote on any issue or matter presented to the Shareholders for approval; a Shareholder in good standing shall be a Shareholder whose voting privileges have not been suspended by the Mutual. Prior to suspending a Shareholder's voting privileges, the Mutual, through the Board, must comply with the procedures for Shareholder discipline set forth in these Bylaws. In order to remain in good standing, a Shareholder must be current in the payment of all Assessments and other charges levied against the Shareholder's Unit and not be in violation of the Governing Documents. A Shareholder's good standing shall be determined as of the record date established in accordance with these Bylaws.

Section 5.3 – Voting at Shareholder Meetings.

Voting at any Shareholder meeting may be in person or by proxy and, as applicable, by Secret Ballot. Elections regarding any topic that is expressly identified in the Governing Documents or the Davis-Stirling Act as required to be held by Secret Ballot, shall be held by Secret Ballot in accordance with the procedures set forth in these Bylaws and the Davis-Stirling Act.

Section 5.4 – Cumulative Voting.

Each Shareholder entitled to vote at any election of Directors where two (2) or more positions are to be filled shall have the right to cumulate such Shareholder's votes by giving one (1) candidate a number of votes equal to the number of Directors to be elected, multiplied by the number of votes to which the Shareholder is entitled,

or by distributing the Shareholder's votes on the same principle among as many candidates as that Shareholder desires.

Section 5.5 – Proxies.

Any Shareholder entitled to vote may do so by proxy. For purposes of these Bylaws, "proxy" means a written authorization signed by a Shareholder or the authorized representative of the Shareholder that gives another Shareholder the power to vote on behalf of that Shareholder; for purposes of this definition, "signed" means the placing of the Shareholder's name on the proxy (whether by manual signature, typewriting, telegraphic transmission, or otherwise) by the Shareholder or authorized representative of the Shareholder.

Proxies shall not be construed or used in lieu of a ballot (whether a Secret Ballot or other written ballot). The use of proxies shall meet the requirements of the Davis-Stirling Act, the Corporations Code, and the Governing Documents. The Mutual shall not be required to prepare or distribute proxies.

Any instruction given in a proxy issued for an election that directs the manner in which the proxyholder is to cast the vote shall be set forth on a separate page of the proxy that can be detached and given to the proxyholder to retain. The proxyholder shall cast the Shareholder's vote by Secret Ballot. The proxy may be revoked by the Shareholder prior to the receipt of the Secret Ballot by the Inspector (defined in Section 6.1 of these Bylaws), as described in Section 705 of the Corporations Code. A Shareholder's attendance at the meeting at which the proxyholder casts, or intends to cast, the Shareholder's vote by Secret Ballot does not automatically revoke the proxy.

Section 5.6 – Record Dates.

The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to notice of meeting of Shareholders and to vote, as follows:

(a) The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to notice of any meeting of Shareholders. Such record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days nor less than ten (10) days before the date of the meeting. If no record date is fixed, Shareholders at the close of business on the business day preceding the day on which notice is given are

entitled to notice of a meeting of Shareholders. A determination of Shareholders entitled to notice of a meeting of Shareholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting, unless the Board fixes a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

- (b) The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to vote at a meeting of Shareholders. Such record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days before the date of the meeting. Such record date shall also apply in the case of an adjournment of the meeting, unless the Board fixes a new record date for the adjourned meeting. If no record date is fixed, Shareholders on the day of the meeting who are otherwise eligible to vote are entitled to vote at the meeting of Shareholders or, in the case of an adjourned meeting, Shareholders on the day of the adjourned meeting who are otherwise eligible to vote are entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting of Shareholders.
- (c) The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to cast written ballots in accordance with Section 701 of the Corporations Code, of these Bylaws and the Davis-Stirling Act. Such record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days before the day on which the first written ballot is mailed or solicited. If no record date is fixed, Shareholders on the day the first written ballot is mailed or solicited who are otherwise eligible to vote are entitled to cast written ballots.

ARTICLE VI

ELECTIONS AND VOTING PROCEDURES

Section 6.1 – Election and Voting Rules.

- (a) The Mutual shall adopt Rules, in accordance with the procedures prescribed by the Davis-Stirling Act, that are separate and apart from these Bylaws and do all of the following:
 - (i) Ensure that if any candidate or Shareholder advocating a point of view is provided access to Mutual media, newsletters, or Internet websites during a campaign, for purposes that are reasonably related to that election, equal access shall be provided to all candidates advocating a point of view, including those not endorsed by the Board, for purposes

that are reasonably related to the election. The Mutual shall not edit or redact any content from these communications, but may include a statement specifying that the candidate or Shareholder, and not the Mutual, is responsible for that content.

- (ii) Ensure access to common area meeting space, if any exists, during a campaign, at no cost, to all candidates, including those who are not incumbents, and to all Shareholders advocating a point of view, including those not endorsed by the Board, for purposes reasonably related to the election.
- (iii) Specify the qualifications for candidates for the Board and any other elected position, and procedures for the nomination of candidates, consistent with the provisions of these Bylaws. A nomination or election procedure shall not be deemed reasonable if it disallows any Shareholder of the Mutual from nominating himself or herself for election to the Board.
- (iv) Specify the qualifications for voting, the voting power of each Shareholder, the authenticity, validity, and effect of proxies, and the voting period for elections, including the times at which polls will open and close, consistent with the provisions of these Bylaws.
- (v) Specify a method of selecting one (1) or three (3) independent third parties as inspector or inspectors of elections (the "Inspector" or "Inspectors") utilizing one (1) of the following methods:
 - (1) Appointment of the Inspector or Inspectors by the Board.
 - (2) Election of the Inspector or Inspectors by the Shareholders of the Mutual.
 - (3) Any other method for selecting the Inspector or Inspectors.
- (vi) Allow the Inspector or Inspectors to appoint and oversee additional persons to verify signatures and to count and tabulate votes as the

Inspector or Inspectors deem appropriate, provided that such persons are independent third parties.

(b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Rules adopted pursuant to this Section 6.1 may provide for the nomination of candidates from the floor of Shareholder meetings or nomination by any other manner. Those Rules may also permit write-in candidates for Secret Ballots. In the event that the Rules adopted pursuant to this section are silent, nominations from the floor and/or write-in candidates shall not be permitted.

Section 6.2 – Inspector of Elections.

The Mutual shall select an independent third party or parties as an Inspector or Inspectors for any election by Secret Ballot; the number of Inspectors shall be one (1) or three (3). For purposes of this Section 6.2, an independent third party includes, but is not limited to, a volunteer poll worker with the County registrar of voters, a licensee of the California Board of Accountancy, or a notary public. An independent third party may be a Shareholder, but may not be a Director, a candidate for Director, or be related to a Director or to a candidate for Director by blood, marriage, adoption, or domestic partnership. An independent third party may not be a person, business entity, or subdivision of a business entity who is currently employed or under contract to the Mutual for any compensable services, unless expressly authorized by Rules of the Mutual adopted pursuant to Section 6.1 of these Bylaws.

The Inspector or Inspectors shall do all of the following: (i) determine the number of Shareholders entitled to vote and the voting power of each; (ii) determine the authenticity, validity, and effect of proxies, if any; (iii) receive Secret Ballots; (iv) hear and determine all challenges and questions in any way arising out of or in connection with the right to vote; (v) count and tabulate all votes; (vi) determine when the polls shall close, consistent with the Governing Documents; (vii) determine the tabulated results of the election; and (viii) perform any acts as may be proper to conduct the election with fairness to all Shareholders in accordance with the Davis-Stirling Act, the Corporations Code, and all applicable Rules of the Mutual regarding the conduct of the election that are not in conflict with the Davis-Stirling Act.

An Inspector shall perform all duties impartially, in good faith, to the best of the Inspector's ability, and as expeditiously as is practical. If there are three (3) Inspectors, the decision or act of a majority of the Inspectors shall be effective in all

respects as the decision or act of all. Any report made by the Inspector or Inspectors is *prima facie* evidence of the facts stated in the report.

Section 6.3 – Procedure for Elections by Secret Ballot.

- (a) Secret Ballots and two (2) pre-addressed envelopes with instructions on how to return the Secret Ballots shall be mailed by First-Class mail or delivered by the Mutual to every Shareholder not less than thirty (30) days prior to the deadline for voting. In order to preserve confidentiality, a voter may not be identified by name, address, or Unit on the Secret Ballot. The Mutual shall use as a model those procedures used by California counties for ensuring confidentiality of vote by Secret Ballots, including all of the following:
 - (i) The Secret Ballot itself is not signed by the voter, but is inserted into an envelope that is sealed. This envelope is inserted into a second envelope that is sealed. In the upper left-hand corner of the second envelope, the voter shall sign the voter's name, indicate the voter's name, and indicate the address of the Unit that entitles the voter to vote.
 - (ii) The second envelope is addressed to the Inspector or Inspectors, who will be tallying the votes. The envelope may be mailed or delivered by hand to a location specified by the Inspector or Inspectors, which location can include the office of the managing agent or management company for the Mutual, as may be applicable. The Shareholder may request a receipt for delivery.
- (b) A quorum shall be required only if so stated in the Governing Documents or other provisions of law. If a quorum is required, each Secret Ballot received by the Inspector shall be treated as a Shareholder present at a meeting for purposes of establishing a quorum.
- (c) Except for the meeting to count the votes required in subsection (d) of this Section 6.3, an election may be conducted entirely by mail.
- (d) All votes shall be counted and tabulated by the Inspector or Inspectors, or the designee of the Inspector or Inspectors, in public at a properly noticed open meeting of the Board or Shareholders. Any candidate or other Shareholder of the

Mutual may witness the counting and tabulation of the votes. No person, including a Shareholder of the Mutual or an employee of the Mutual's management company, shall open or otherwise review any Secret Ballot prior to the time and place at which the Secret Ballots are counted and tabulated; provided, however, the Inspector, or the designee of the Inspector, may verify the Shareholder's information and signature on the outer envelope prior to the meeting at which Secret Ballots are tabulated. Once a Secret Ballot is received by the Inspector, it shall be irrevocable.

- (e) The tabulated results of the election shall be promptly reported to the Board, shall be recorded in the minutes of the next meeting of the Board, and shall be available for review by Shareholders of the Mutual. Within fifteen (15) days of the election, the Board shall give General Notice of the tabulated results of the election.
- (f) The sealed Secret Ballots at all times shall be in the custody of the Inspector or Inspectors or at a location designated by the Inspector or Inspectors until after the tabulation of the vote, and until the time allowed by the Davis-Stirling Act for challenging the election has expired, at which time custody shall be transferred to the Mutual. If there is a recount or other challenge to the election process, the Inspector or Inspectors shall, upon written request, make the Secret Ballots available for inspection and review by a Shareholder or the Shareholder's authorized representative. Any recount shall be conducted in a manner that preserves the confidentiality of the vote.

Section 6.4 – No Use of Mutual Funds for Campaign Purposes.

Mutual funds shall not be used for campaign purposes in connection with any Mutual Board election. Further, funds of the Mutual shall not be used for campaign purposes in connection with any other Mutual election, except to the extent necessary to comply with duties of the Mutual imposed by law. For the purposes of this Section 6.4, "campaign purposes" includes, but is not limited to, the following: (i) expressly advocating the election or defeat of any candidate that is on the Mutual election ballot; and (ii) including the photograph or prominently featuring the name of any candidate on a communication from the Mutual or the Board, excepting the ballot, ballot materials, or a communication that is legally required, within thirty (30) days of an election (provided, however, this is not a campaign purpose if the communication is one (1) for which Rules adopted pursuant to Section 6.1 of these Bylaws or the Davis-Stirling Act require that equal access be provided to another

candidate or advocate). Unless otherwise provided by the Davis-Stirling Act, the foregoing restrictions on the use of Mutual funds for campaign purposes shall apply only to the election and removal of Directors.

Section 6.5 – Electronic Balloting and Other Alternative Voting Procedures.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in these Bylaws, should the Davis-Stirling Act permit electronic balloting and voting for any of those Mutual elections required to be held by Secret Ballot, or any other Mutual votes, the Mutual shall be permitted to utilize such electronic voting procedures. Further notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in these Bylaws, should the Davis-Stirling Act permit the Mutual to adopt other alternate procedures for voting, including, but not limited to the use of written ballots instead of Secret Ballots for the election of Directors (or any other matters) or not requiring the use of an Inspector for certain votes, the Mutual may adopt and use such statutory alternate procedures in lieu of any conflicting procedures in these Bylaws.

ARTICLE VII MEETINGS OF SHAREHOLDERS

Section 7.1 – Place of Meetings of Shareholders.

Meetings of the Shareholders shall be held within the Community, the Property or such other suitable place within the County as is practicable and convenient to the Shareholders, as may be designated by the Board of Directors.

Section 7.2 – Annual Meetings of Shareholders.

The annual meeting of Shareholders shall be held in June of each year on a day and at a time to be determined by the Board; provided, however, the annual meeting shall not be held on a federal holiday. At each annual meeting, there shall be elected by Secret Ballot of the Shareholders, a Board of Directors of the Mutual, in accordance with the requirements of these Bylaws. The Shareholders may also transact such other business of the Mutual as may properly come before them.

Section 7.3 – Special Meetings of Shareholders.

Special meetings of the Shareholders for any lawful purpose may be called by the Board or the President of the Mutual. In addition, special meetings of the Shareholders for any lawful purpose may be called by ten percent (10%) or more of

the Shareholders, by a request in writing to the Mutual addressed to the President, Vice President, or Secretary of the Mutual, subject to the following: (i) within twenty (20) days after receipt of such request signed by Shareholders representing at least ten percent (10%) of the total voting power of the Mutual, the Board shall cause notice to be given, by Individual Delivery to the Shareholders entitled to vote, that a special meeting of the Shareholders will be held; and (ii) the meeting shall be held at a time fixed by the Board, but not less than thirty-five (35) days nor more than ninety (90) days after the receipt of the request. No business shall be transacted at a special meeting of the Shareholders, except as stated in the notice for such meeting.

Section 7.4 – Notice.

It shall be the duty of the Secretary of the Mutual, or the designee of the Secretary, to send a notice of each annual or special meeting of the Shareholders to each Shareholder of record. Except as provided in Section 7.3 of these Bylaws, the notice shall be sent by Individual Delivery at least ten (10) days but not more than sixty (60) days prior to such meeting, stating the place, date, and time of the meeting and the business to be transacted at the meeting, subject to the requirements of Section 601 of the Corporations Code. The notice may set forth time limits for speakers and nominating procedures for the meeting. The notice of any meeting at which Directors are to be elected shall include the names of all those who are nominees at the time the notice is given to the Shareholders. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any approval of the Shareholders of a proposal described under subdivision (f) of Section 601 of the Corporations Code, other than unanimous approval by those Shareholders entitled to vote, shall be valid only if the general nature of the proposal so approved was stated in the notice of the meeting or in any written waiver of notice.

Section 7.5 – Affidavit of Delivery of Notice.

An affidavit of giving of any notice or report in accordance with these Bylaws, executed by the Secretary of the Mutual or any transfer agent, shall be *prima facie* evidence of the giving of the notice or report.

Section 7.6 – Quorum.

Except as may otherwise be provided by the Governing Documents, Davis-Stirling Act or other law, a majority of the shares entitled to vote, represented in person, by proxy, or by Secret Ballot shall constitute a quorum at a meeting of the shareholders,

but in no event shall a quorum consist of less than one-third (1/3) of the shares entitled to vote at the meeting. In the event of a statutory quorum requirement, the following provisions shall apply: (i) the Shareholders present at a duly called or held meeting at which a quorum is present may continue to transact business until adjournment notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough Shareholders to leave less than a quorum, if any action taken (other than adjournment) is approved by at least a majority of the Shareholders required to constitute a quorum, or, if required by law or the Governing Documents, the vote of a greater number of the Shareholders; and (ii) in the absence of a quorum, any meeting of Shareholders may be adjourned from time to time by a vote of a majority of the Shareholders represented, in person, but no other business may be transacted.

Section 7.7 – Adjourned Meetings.

If any meeting of Shareholders cannot be organized because a quorum is not present, a majority of the Shareholders who are present, either in person or by proxy, may adjourn the meeting to a time neither less than five (5) days nor more than thirty (30) days from the time the original meeting was called, at which meeting the quorum requirement shall be the presence in person, by proxy, or, as applicable, by Secret Ballot of the Shareholders holding at least a majority of the voting power of the Association. Adjournment of a meeting of Shareholders due to absence of quorum shall not be required, and shall be subject to the foregoing approval of Shareholders. An adjourned meeting may be held without notice thereof as provided under Section 7.4 of these Bylaws, so long as that notice is given by announcement at the meeting at which such adjournment is taken; however, if after adjournment, a new date, time, or place is fixed for the adjourned meeting, Individual Notice of the date, time, and place of such adjourned meeting shall be given to the Shareholders.

If an adjourned meeting of Shareholders cannot be organized due to a lack of Shareholders approval to adjourn the meeting, the Corporation shall not be required to hold an adjourned meeting, irrespective of the subject matter of the original meeting. Should a lack of quorum prevent new Directors from being elected, the Directors in office at the time of the original meeting shall hold office until a successor is elected at the next annual meeting of Shareholders or at a special meeting of Shareholders called for such purpose, in accordance with Section 7.3 of these Bylaws.

At an adjourned meeting, the Shareholders may transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting. No action by the Shareholders on any such matter shall be effective if the votes cast in favor are fewer than the minimum number of votes required by law or by the Governing Documents to approve such an action.

Section 7.8 – Effect of a Shareholder's Attendance at a Meeting.

Attendance of a Shareholder at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of and presence at the meeting, except when the Shareholder objects, at the beginning of the meeting, to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Notwithstanding the foregoing, attendance at a meeting is not a waiver of any right to object to the consideration of matters required to be included in the notice of the meeting but not so included, if the objection is expressly made at the meeting.

Section 7.9 – Approval Requirements under the Davis-Stirling Act.

If a provision of the Davis-Stirling Act requires that an action be approved by a majority of all Shareholders, the action shall be approved or ratified by an affirmative vote of a majority of the votes entitled to be cast. If a provision of the Davis-Stirling Act requires that an action be approved by a majority of a quorum of the Shareholders, the action shall be approved or ratified by an affirmative vote of a majority of the votes represented and voting in a duly held election in which a quorum is represented, which affirmative votes also constitute a majority of the required quorum.

Section 7.10 – Order of Business.

Meetings of Shareholders shall be conducted in accordance with a recognized system of parliamentary procedure or any parliamentary procedures the Mutual may adopt. The Board shall permit any Shareholder to speak at any meeting of the Shareholders of the Mutual; a reasonable time limit for all Shareholders to speak at a meeting of the Mutual shall be established by the Board.

ARTICLE VIII BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 8.1 – Nomination.

Qualifying Residents in good standing may nominate themselves for election to the Board. Nominations shall be made at a time so as to permit the inclusion of a list of such nominations in the notice to Shareholders of the meeting at which such election will be held. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Rules adopted pursuant to Section 6.1 may provide for the nomination of candidates from the floor of Shareholder meetings or nomination by any other manner. Those Rules may also permit write-in candidates for Secret Ballots. In the event that the Rules adopted pursuant to this section are silent, nominations from the floor and/or write-in candidates shall not be permitted.

Section 8.2 – Number and Qualifications.

- (a) The property, business and affairs of the Mutual shall be governed and managed by a Board of Directors composed of seven (7) persons.
- (b) Each Director must at all times: (i) be a Qualifying Resident of the Mutual; (ii) maintain a primary residence on site at the Community in his or her Unit; (iii) not be delinquent more than forty-five (45) days in the payment of any Assessment or other charge levied against the Director and/or the Director's Unit; (iv) cure any non-monetary violation of the Governing Documents involving the Director or the Director's Unit within fifteen (15) days after written demand by the Board, or within such other cure period as the Board may establish; and (v) not be a party to any alternative dispute resolution proceeding or civil action by or against the Mutual or the Board.
- (c) In addition to the qualifications set forth in subsection (b) of this Section 8.2, no Director shall: (i) be related by blood, marriage, adoption, or domestic partnership to another Director; (ii) have a joint ownership interest in (either directly or indirectly), or reside within, the same Unit as another Director; (iii) have been convicted of a felony; (iv) have been declared of unsound mind by a final order of court; and/or (v) serve as a Director simultaneously while serving on the board of directors of the Golden Rain Foundation. Further, a Director may be disqualified to serve on the Board if he or she misses three (3) consecutive regular Board meetings, as described in Section 8.4 of these Bylaws.

(d) No person may be a candidate for election to the Board, or serve on the Board, unless he or she (or, in the case of a Shareholder who is not a natural person, the Shareholder whom such person represents) meets the foregoing qualifications. Any Director who ceases to meet the qualifications for a Director set forth in this Section 8.2 shall be deemed to have resigned from the Board upon the occurrence of the non-qualifying event, and the Director's seat shall be deemed vacant in accordance with Section 8.4 of these Bylaws.

Section 8.3 – Election and Term of Office.

At each annual meeting of the Shareholders, new Directors shall be elected by Secret Ballot by the Shareholders. All positions on the Board of Directors shall be filled at the annual meeting. If an annual meeting is not held, or if the Board is not elected at the annual meeting, the Board may be elected at any special meeting of the Shareholders for that purpose.

The term of office of each Director shall be one (1) year. Notwithstanding this term of office, each Director shall hold office until (i) the expiration of the term for which the Director has been elected; and (ii) a successor to the Director has been elected, subject to the Director vacancy and removal provisions of Sections 8.4 and 8.5 of these Bylaws; the foregoing provisions shall automatically apply to each Director. Any person serving as a Director may be reelected, and there shall be no limitation on the number of terms which a Director may serve.

Section 8.4 – Vacancies.

A Director may resign at any time by giving written notice to the President or the Secretary of the Mutual, or the Board, and that Director's position will be deemed vacant as of the effective resignation date contained in such notice. Any Director who ceases to meet the qualifications for a Director set forth in Section 8.2 of these Bylaws, or qualifications that were otherwise in effect at the beginning of the Director's then current term of office, shall be deemed to have resigned from the Board upon the occurrence of the non-qualifying event. A vacancy in a Director's office shall also be deemed to exist in the event of a Director's death or removal, or in the event the Shareholders fail to elect the full number of authorized Directors to fill open seats at any meeting at which such election is to take place. In addition, if a Director is absent from three (3) consecutive nonemergency Board meetings, the Board, by a majority vote, may declare the Director disqualified to serve on the

Board pursuant to Section 8.2(c) of these Bylaws, and declare the Director's office vacant.

Section 8.5 – Removal of Directors.

At a meeting of the Shareholders, any one (1) individual Director (subject to the provisions of this Section 8.5, below) or the entire Board may be removed prior to the expiration of their terms of office with or without cause by the affirmative vote of Shareholders representing a majority of the voting power of the Mutual. At a meeting of the Shareholders, any one (1) individual Director or the entire Board may be removed prior to the expiration of their terms of office with or without cause by the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power represented at the meeting, entitled to vote, and voting in an election to remove such Director or Directors. Unless the entire Board of Directors is removed from office, no Director who was elected by cumulative voting may be removed when the votes cast against removal, or not consenting in writing to the removal, would be sufficient to elect such Director if voted cumulatively at an election at which the same total number of votes were cast (or, if the action is taken by written ballot, all shares entitled to vote were voted) and the entire number of Directors authorized at the time of the Director's most recent election were then being elected.

Section 8.6 – Filling Vacancies.

Vacancies on the Board caused by any reason, including the removal of one (1) individual Director by a vote of the Shareholders of the Mutual, shall be filled by vote of the majority of the remaining Directors, even though they may constitute less than a quorum. Any vacancy on the Board not filled by the Directors may be filled by vote of the Shareholders at the next annual meeting of the Shareholders, or at a special meeting of the Shareholders called for such purpose. Vacancies caused by the removal of the entire Board by the Shareholders shall be filled by the vote of the Shareholders. The term of office of each Director elected or appointed to fill a vacancy created by the resignation, death, or removal of the Director's predecessor shall be the balance of the unserved term of such Director's predecessor.

Section 8.7 – Compensation of Directors.

Directors shall not receive any salary or compensation for their services as Directors; provided, however: (i) nothing contained in these Bylaws shall be construed to preclude any Director from serving the Mutual in some other capacity and receiving

compensation for same; and (ii) any Director may be reimbursed for actual expenses incurred in the performance of such Director's duties.

ARTICLE IX MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 9.1 – General Board Meeting Requirements.

- (a) The Board shall not take action on any item of business outside of a Board meeting. The term "item of business" when used in these Bylaws shall mean any action within the authority of the Board, except those actions that the Board has validly delegated to any other Person or Persons, managing agent, officer of the Mutual, or committee of the Board comprising less than a quorum of the Board, unless the context clearly indicates otherwise. A Board "meeting" means either of the following: (i) a congregation, at the same time and place, of a sufficient number of Directors to establish a quorum of the Board, to hear, discuss, or deliberate upon any item of business that is within the authority of the Board; or (ii) a teleconference, where a sufficient number of Directors to establish a quorum of the Board, in different locations, are connected by electronic means, through audio or video, or both.
- (b) A teleconference meeting of the Board shall be conducted in a manner that protects the rights of Shareholders of the Mutual and otherwise complies with the requirements of the Davis-Stirling Act. Except for a Board meeting that will be held solely in executive session, the notice of the teleconference meeting shall identify at least one (1) physical location so that Shareholders may attend, and at least one (1) Director or another person designated by the Board shall be present at that location. Participation by Directors in a teleconference meeting constitutes presence at that meeting as long as all Directors participating are able to hear one another, as well as Shareholders of the Mutual speaking on matters before the Board.
- (c) Any Shareholders may attend Board meetings, except when the Board adjourns to, or meets solely in, executive session. As specified in this Section 9.1, a Shareholders of the Mutual shall be entitled to attend a teleconference meeting or the portion of a teleconference meeting that is open to Shareholders, and that

meeting or portion of the meeting shall be audible to the Shareholders in a location specified in the notice of the meeting. The Board shall permit any Shareholders to speak at any meeting of the Mutual or the Board, except for meetings of the Board held in executive session; a reasonable time limit for all Shareholders of the Mutual to speak to the Board at a Board meeting, or before a meeting of the Mutual, shall be established by the Board.

- (d) Notwithstanding Section 307 of the Corporations Code, the Board shall not conduct a meeting via a series of electronic transmissions, including, but not limited to, electronic mail, with the exception that electronic transmissions may be used as a method of conducting an emergency Board meeting if all Directors, individually or collectively, consent in writing to that action, and if the written consent or consents are filed with the minutes of the meeting. These written consents may be transmitted electronically.
- (e) Except as allowed by the Davis-Stirling Act, the Board may not discuss or take action on any item at a nonemergency meeting unless the item was placed on the agenda included in the notice that was distributed for the meeting. As provided under the Davis-Stirling Act, the Board may take action on any item of business not appearing on a meeting agenda under any of the following conditions, if the Board openly identifies the item to the Shareholders in attendance at the meeting:
 - (i) Upon a determination made by a majority of the Board present at the meeting that an emergency situation exists. An emergency situation exists if there are circumstances that could not have been reasonably foreseen by the Board, that require immediate attention and possible action by the Board, and that, of necessity, make it impracticable to provide notice.
 - (ii) Upon a determination made by the Board by a vote of two-thirds (2/3) of the Directors present at the meeting, or, if less than two-thirds (2/3) of total membership of the Board is present at the meeting, by a unanimous vote of the Directors present, that there is a need to take immediate action and that the need for action came to the attention of the Board after the meeting agenda was distributed.

- (iii) The item appeared on an agenda that was distributed for a prior meeting of the Board that occurred not more than thirty (30) calendar days before the date that action is taken on the item and, at the prior meeting, action on the item was continued to the meeting at which the action is taken.
- (f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in these Bylaws, should the Davis-Stirling Act permit the Board to hear, discuss, or deliberate upon any item of business outside of a meeting, the Board shall be empowered to take such action without a meeting pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Davis-Stirling Act.

Section 9.2 – Regular Meetings of Board.

Regular meetings of the Board may be held at such time and place as shall be determined, from time to time, by a resolution adopted by a majority of a quorum of the Directors; provided, however, that such meetings shall be held no less than once every two months. General Notice of the time and place of regular meetings of the Board shall be given to the Shareholders at least four (4) days prior to the date set for such meeting, and the notice shall contain the agenda for the meeting.

Section 9.3 – Special Meetings of Board.

Special meetings of the Board may be called by the President of the Mutual, or by any two (2) Directors other than the President, upon four (4) days' notice to each Director by First-Class mail or forty-eight (48) hours' notice delivered personally or by telephone, including a voice messaging system or other system or technology designed to record and communicate messages, facsimile transmission, electronic mail, or other electronic means, to the extent a Director has provided authority to the Mutual's Board to utilize electronic means for notice purposes. General Notice of the time and place of special meetings of the Board shall be given to the Shareholders at least four (4) days prior to the date set for such meeting, and the notice shall contain the agenda for the meeting.

Section 9.4 – Executive Session Meetings of Board.

(a) The Board may adjourn to, or meet solely in, executive session to consider: (i) litigation in which the Mutual is or may become involved; (ii) matters relating to the formation of contracts with third parties; (iii) Shareholders discipline; (iv) personnel matters; and (v) to meet with a Shareholder, upon the Shareholder's

written request, regarding the Shareholder's payment of Assessments (as specified in the Davis-Stirling Act).

- (b) The Board shall adjourn to, or meet solely in, executive session to: (i) discuss Shareholder discipline, if requested by the Shareholder who is the subject of the discussion, and that Shareholder shall be entitled to attend the executive session; (ii) discuss a payment plan pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act; or (iii) decide whether to foreclose on a lien pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (c) If a nonemergency Board meeting is held solely in executive session, the Mutual shall give General Notice of the time and place of the meeting at least two (2) days prior to the meeting, and the notice shall contain an agenda that generally notes the matters to be discussed in executive session.
- (d) Any matter discussed in executive session shall be generally noted in the minutes of the immediately following meeting that is open to the Shareholders.
- (e) Any matter discussed in executive session is confidential in nature and cannot be disclosed by a Director to any Shareholders or other persons who are not Directors; provided, however, executive session matters can be discussed by an individual Director with outside attorneys, accountants, contractors, and other professional consultants and experts advising the Board, if approved in advance by the Board.

Section 9.5 – Emergency Meetings of Board.

An emergency Board meeting may be called by the President of the Mutual, or by any two (2) Directors other than the President, if there are circumstances that could not have been reasonably foreseen which require immediate attention and possible action by the Board, and which of necessity make it impracticable to provide notice as required by these Bylaws and the Davis-Stirling Act. If a Board meeting is an emergency meeting, the Mutual is not required to give notice of the time and place of the meeting.

Section 9.6 – Waiver of Notice.

Notice of a meeting need not be given to a Director who provided a waiver of notice or consent to holding the meeting or an approval of the minutes thereof in writing, whether before or after the meeting, or who attends the meeting without

protesting, prior to the meeting or at its commencement, the lack of notice to that Director. Such waivers, consents, and approvals shall be filed with the corporate records of the Mutual or made a part of the minutes of the meetings.

Section 9.7 – Quorum and Adjournment.

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, at all meetings of the Board, a majority of the authorized number of Directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, and the acts of the majority of the Directors present at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the acts of the Board. If there is less than a quorum present at any meeting of the Board, the majority of those Directors present may adjourn the meeting to another time and place. If the meeting is adjourned for more than twenty-four (24) hours, notice of an adjournment to another time and place shall be given prior to the time of the adjourned meeting to the Directors who were not present at the time of the adjournment. Each Director present and voting at a meeting of the Board shall have one (1) vote on each matter presented to the Board for action at that meeting. No Director may vote at any meeting of the Board by proxy.

Section 9.8 – Board Meeting Minutes.

The minutes, minutes proposed for adoption that are marked to indicate draft status, or a summary of the minutes, of any Board meeting, other than an executive session, shall be available to Shareholders within thirty (30) days of the meeting. The Annual Policy Statement shall inform the Shareholders of their right to obtain copies of Board meeting minutes and of how and where to do so.

ARTICLE X

POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 10.1 – Powers and Duties.

The Board of Directors has the powers and duties necessary for the administration of the business and affairs of the Mutual, and may do all such acts and things as are not by law or by these Bylaws directed to be exercised and done exclusively by the Shareholders. The powers and duties of the Board shall include, but not be limited to, the following:

- (a) The power and duty to select, appoint, supervise, and remove all officers, agents, and employees of the Mutual, to prescribe such powers and duties for them as may be consistent with law and the Governing Documents and to fix their compensation.
- (b) The power and duty to conduct, manage and control the affairs and business of the Mutual, and to make such Rules and Regulations for the same, consistent with law, and as the Board may deem necessary or advisable.
- (c) The power but not the duty to change the principal office for the transaction of the business of the Mutual from one location to another within the County, and to designate any place within the County for the holding of any annual or special meeting or meetings of Shareholders consistent with the provisions of these Bylaws.
- (d) The power but not the duty to borrow money as may be needed in connection with the discharge by the Mutual of its powers and duties, and the power but not the duty to cause to be executed and delivered, in the Mutual's name, promissory notes, bonds, debentures, deeds of trust, mortgages, pledges, hypothecations, or other evidences of debt and securities for the same, subject to any restrictions set forth in the Articles.
- (e) The power and duty to fix and levy Assessments sufficient for the Mutual to perform its obligations under the Governing Documents and the Davis-Stirling Act, and to enforce collection thereof in accordance with the Governing Documents and the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (f) The power and duty to enforce the provisions of the Governing Documents, as well as any agreements and contracts of the Mutual.
- (g) The power and duty to contract for and pay for insurance for the Mutual and review, not less frequently than annually, all insurance policies and bonds obtained by the Board on behalf of the Mutual.
- (h) The power and duty to contract and pay for: (i) maintenance, repair, and replacement of improvements in the common area, including but not limited to common area building components, landscaping, and utility facilities; (ii) materials,

supplies, and services relating to the common area, including, but not limited to utility services for common area facilities; (iii) materials, supplies, and services relating to the Units, as may be applicable and subject to any limitations set forth in the Governing Documents; and (iv) employment of personnel as necessary to provide for proper operation of the Property.

- (i) The power but not the duty to delegate its powers according to law, and, subject to the approval of the Shareholders, to adopt bylaws.
- (j) The power but not the duty to grant or quitclaim easements, licenses, or rights of way in, on, or over the common area for purposes not inconsistent with the intended use of the Community.
- (k) The power but not the duty to employ a manager, managing agent, or management company, and/or contract with independent contractors and other persons, to perform all or any part of the duties and responsibilities of the Board under the Governing Documents and at law, except for the responsibility to hold hearings, cause legal actions to be filed and perform other duties of the Board that are not delegable under law or the Governing Documents. Notwithstanding the foregoing, and subject to the provisions of Section 10.6 of these Bylaws, the Board shall endeavor to negotiate the following provisions in any contract entered into by the Mutual: (i) the contract shall not exceed a one (1) year term; (ii) the Mutual shall have the right to terminate the contract without cause upon ninety (90) days advance notice, without being required to pay any cancellation penalty; and (iii) the Mutual shall have the right to terminate the contract for cause on thirty (30) days written notice or less, without being required to pay any cancellation penalty.
- (I) The power but not the duty to designate such advisory and other committees as the Board shall desire, and to establish the purposes and powers of each such committee created, consistent with the provisions of Article X of these Bylaws.
- (m) The power but not the duty to authorize the Mutual to pay a judgment or fine levied against the Mutual or any present or former Director, officer, employee, or agent of the Mutual.

- (n) The power and duty to authorize the Mutual to pay expenses and obligations incurred by the Mutual in the conduct of its business, including without limitation all licenses, taxes, and governmental charges levied or imposed against the Property.
- (o) The power and duty to cause to be kept: (i) a complete record of all Board acts and Mutual business; (ii) adequate and correct books and records of Mutual accounts and Assessments; (iii) minutes of the proceedings of committees (to the extent such committees prepare minutes, and as required by state statute); (iv) a record of Shareholders names and mailing addresses; and (v) a record of all leased or rented Units and the tenants/lessees under such lease or rental agreement.
- (p) The power and duty to discharge by payment, if necessary, any lien against the common area and assess the cost of such lien to the Shareholders or Shareholders responsible for the existence of the lien (after notice and hearing as required by the Governing Documents and the Davis-Stirling Act).
- (q) The power but not the duty to employ and engage consultants and experts, including, without limitation legal and accounting service providers, to advise the Board regarding its powers and duties described in the Governing Documents and other Mutual matters as the Board may determine to be necessary.
- (r) The power and duty to file any statements and forms required by the Secretary of State and/or the Franchise Tax Board of the State of California with respect to the Mutual and its business activities.
- (s) The power and duty, at least once every three (3) years, to cause to be conducted a reasonably competent and diligent visual inspection of the accessible areas of the major components that the Mutual is obligated to repair, replace, restore, or maintain as part of a study of the Reserve Account Requirements of the Community, if the current replacement value of the major components is equal to or greater than one-half (1/2) of the gross budget of the Mutual, excluding the Mutual's Reserve Account for that period. The reserve study and resulting reserve funding plan shall include, at a minimum, that information required by the Davis-Stirling Act, be prepared on such form(s) as may be required by the Davis-Stirling

Act, and be adopted by the Board in accordance with the requirements of the Davis-Stirling Act.

- (t) The power but not the duty to coordinate and facilitate a merger with other Mutual(s).
- (u) The power but not the duty to grant a revocable license to a Shareholder for the encroachment over and upon Mutual property to exclusively use a portion of the Common Area of the Mutual adjacent to such Shareholder's Unit for the purpose of constructing a patio and/or garden subject to the Rules and Regulations and execution of an indemnity, maintenance, insurance and use agreement in a format approved by the Board.

Section 10.2 – Assessments.

- (a) <u>Establishment and Imposition of Assessments</u>. The Corporation shall levy Regular Assessments and Special Assessments sufficient to perform its obligations under the Governing Documents and the Davis-Stirling Act. The Corporation shall not impose or collect an Assessment or fee that exceeds the amount necessary to defray the costs for which it is levied.
- (b) Regular Assessments. Regular Assessments are to be levied and collected for: (i) the actual and estimated costs of, and reserves for, maintaining, managing, and operating the Common Area; (ii) the costs and fees attributable to managing and administering the Corporation; and (iii) all other costs and expenses incurred by the Corporation for the common benefit of the Community and the Shareholders, as may be required or allowed under the Governing Documents or law. Regular Assessments shall be estimated on an annual basis by the Board and documented in the Annual Budget Report for each fiscal year of the Corporation. Each Shareholder shall pay Regular Assessments for the Shareholder's Unit to the Corporation in equal monthly installments on or before the first (1st) day of each calendar month, unless the Board adopts an alternative method for payment, regardless of whether any monthly invoice, statement, or notice of the Regular Assessment is provided to the Shareholder. Annual Regular Assessments for fractions of any month shall be prorated on the basis of a thirty (30) day month. Annual increases in Regular Assessments for any fiscal year shall not be imposed unless the Board has complied with the requirements of the Davis-Stirling Act regarding the distribution of the Annual Budget Report with respect to that fiscal

year, or has obtained the approval of a majority of a quorum of the Shareholders at a Shareholders meeting or election to increase Regular Assessments. The failure of the Board to fix Regular Assessments prior to the commencement of any fiscal year shall not be deemed a waiver or modification of any provision of the Governing Documents or a release of any Shareholder from the obligation to pay Regular Assessments, and the Regular Assessments for such fiscal year shall continue in the same amount and at the same rate as in the immediately previous fiscal year.

(c) <u>Special Assessments.</u> If the Board determines that the amount to be collected from Regular Assessments for a fiscal year will, for any reason, be inadequate to defray the Corporation's common expenses for such fiscal year, the Board shall levy a Special Assessment for the additional amount needed to supplement the Regular Assessments, subject to any limitations imposed by the Governing Documents or the Davis-Stirling Act.

(d) Limitation on Assessment Increases.

- (i) The Board may not impose a Regular Assessment that is more than twenty percent (20%) greater than the Regular Assessment for the Corporation's preceding fiscal year, or impose Special Assessments which in the aggregate exceed five percent (5%) of the budgeted gross expenses of the Corporation for the then current fiscal year, without the approval of a majority of a quorum of the Shareholders at a Shareholder meeting or election. For the purposes of this subsection, "quorum" means more than fifty percent (50%) of the Shareholders.
- (ii) Subsection (i) of this Section 10.2(d) does not limit Assessment increases necessary for emergency situations. For purposes of this subsection (ii), an emergency situation is any one of the following:
 - 1. An extraordinary expense required by an order of a court.
 - 2. An extraordinary expense necessary to repair or maintain the Community or any part of it for which

- the Corporation is responsible where a threat to personal safety on the property is discovered.
- 3. An extraordinary expense necessary to repair or maintain the Community or any part of it for which the Corporation is responsible that could not have been reasonably foreseen by the Board in preparing and distributing the Annual Budget Report. However, prior to the imposition or collection of an Assessment under this provision, the Board shall pass a resolution containing written findings as to the necessity of the extraordinary expense involved and why the expense was not or could not have been reasonably foreseen in the budgeting process, and the resolution shall be distributed to the Shareholders with the notice of Assessment.
- Reimbursement Assessments. The Corporation may levy Reimbursement Assessment against an individual Shareholder as a means of reimbursing the Corporation for costs incurred by the Corporation: (i) in the repair of damage to Common Area caused by the Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, Co-Occupant or an Invitee of either; (ii) on behalf of and for the benefit of the Shareholder, whether with the Shareholder's consent or pursuant to the Corporation's powers under the Governing Documents or law, including, without limitation, the performance of maintenance or repairs to the Shareholder's Unit components for which the Shareholder is responsible; and/or (iii) due to the negligence, willful acts, or omissions of the Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, Co-Occupant, or an Invitee of either, including, without limitation, an increase in the insurance premiums for any insurance policy purchased or obtained by the Corporation for the benefit of the Community and the Shareholders. Prior to levying a Reimbursement Assessment against a Shareholder, the Board shall notify the Shareholder in writing of the Board's intent to meet to consider or impose the Reimbursement Assessment, by either personal delivery or Individual Delivery at least ten (10) days prior to the meeting. The notification shall contain, at a minimum, the date, time and place of the meeting, the nature of the costs incurred by the Corporation for which the Reimbursement Assessment may be imposed against the Shareholder, and a statement that the Shareholder has a right to attend and may

address the Board at the meeting. The Board shall meet in executive session to consider or impose the Reimbursement Assessment, unless the Shareholder requests that the Board meet in open session. The decision of the Board to impose a Reimbursement Assessment shall be final and binding on the Shareholder. If the Board determines to impose a Reimbursement Assessment against a Shareholder, the Board shall provide the Shareholder a written notification of the decision, by either personal delivery or Individual Delivery, within fifteen (15) days following the action. Reimbursement Assessments shall be due and payable thirty (30) days from the date Individual Notice of the Reimbursement Assessment is given by the Board to the Shareholder.

(f) Payment Plans for Delinquent Assessments.

- (i) A Shareholder may submit a written request to meet with the Board to discuss a payment plan for the debt noticed pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act. The Corporation shall provide the Shareholder the standards for payment plans, if any exists.
- (ii) The Board shall meet with the Shareholder in executive session within forty-five (45) days of the postmark of the request, if the request is mailed within fifteen (15) days of the date of the postmark of the notice, unless there is no regularly scheduled Board meeting within that period, in which case the Board may designate a committee of one (1) or more Directors to meet with the Shareholder.
- (iii) Payment plans may incorporate any Assessments that accrue during the payment plan period. Additional late fees shall not accrue during the payment plan period if the Shareholder is in compliance with the terms of the payment plan.
- (iv) Payment plans shall not impede a Corporation's ability to record a lien on the Shareholder's Unit to secure payment of delinquent Assessments.

(v) In the event of a default on any payment plan, the Corporation may resume its efforts to collect the delinquent Assessments from the time prior to entering into the payment plan.

Section 10.3 – Selected Financial Review Duties.

In addition to those powers and duties set forth in Section 10.1 of these Bylaws, and any other powers and duties of the Board provided by law or the Governing Documents, the Board of Directors has the specific following powers and duties related to the review of the Mutual's financial records:

- (a) The power and duty to review, on at least a quarterly basis: (i) a current reconciliation of the Mutual's operating accounts; (ii) a current reconciliation of the Mutual's Reserve Accounts; (iii) the current year's actual reserve revenues and expenses compared to the current year's budget; (iv) the latest account statements prepared by the financial institutions where the Mutual has its operating and Reserve Accounts; and (v) an income and expense statement for the Mutual's operating accounts and Reserve Accounts.
- (b) The power and duty to review the study of the Reserve Account Requirements of the Community, or cause it to be reviewed, annually, and consider and implement necessary adjustments to the Board's analysis of the Reserve Account Requirements as a result of that review.
- (c) The power and duty to cause a review of the financial statement of the Mutual to be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles by a licensee of the California Board of Accountancy for any fiscal year in which the gross income to the Mutual exceeds seventy-five thousand dollars (\$75,000), a copy of which shall be distributed to the Shareholders by Individual Delivery within one hundred twenty (120) days after the close of such fiscal year.

Section 10.4 – Annual Budget Report.

The Mutual, through the Board, shall distribute to all Shareholders an Annual Budget Report thirty (30) to ninety (90) days before the end of each fiscal year, as follows:

(a) The Annual Budget Report shall include, at a minimum, the following information, as well as any other information required by the Davis-Stirling Act:

- (i) A pro forma operating budget, showing the estimated revenue and expenses on an accrual basis.
- (ii) A summary of the Mutual's reserves, prepared pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (iii) A summary of the reserve funding plan adopted by the Board, as specified in the Davis-Stirling Act. The summary shall include notice to the Shareholders that the full reserve study plan is available upon request, and the Mutual shall provide the full reserve plan to any Shareholders upon request.
- (iv) A statement as to whether the Board has determined to defer or not undertake repairs or replacement of any major component with a remaining life of thirty (30) years or less, including a justification for the deferral or decision not to undertake the repairs or replacement.
- (v) A statement as to whether the Board, consistent with the reserve funding plan adopted pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act, has determined or anticipates that the levy of one or more Special Assessments will be required to repair, replace, or restore any major component or to provide adequate reserves therefor. If so, the statement shall also set out the estimated amount, commencement date, and duration of the Special Assessment.
- (vi) A statement as to the mechanism or mechanisms by which the Board will fund reserves to repair or replace major components, including Assessments, borrowing, use of other Mutual assets, deferral of selected replacements or repairs, or alternative mechanisms.
- (vii) A general statement addressing the procedures used for the calculation and establishment of the reserves to defray the future repair, replacement, or additions to those major components that the Mutual is obligated to maintain. The

statement shall include, but need not be limited to, reserve calculations made using the formula described in the Davis-Stirling Act, and may not assume a rate of return on cash reserves in excess of two percent (2%) above the discount rate published by the Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco at the time the calculation was made.

- (viii) A statement as to whether the Mutual has any outstanding loans with an original term of more than one (1) year, including the payee, interest rate, amount outstanding, annual payment, and when the loan is scheduled to be retired.
- (ix) A summary of the Mutual's property, general liability, earthquake, flood and fidelity insurance policies, as applicable. For each policy, the summary shall include: (1) the name of the insurer; (2) the type of insurance; (3) the policy limit; and (4) the amount of the deductible, if any. To the extent that any of the required information is specified in the insurance policy declaration page, the Mutual may meet its obligation to disclose that information by making copies of that page and distributing it with the Annual Budget Report. The summary distributed pursuant to this paragraph shall contain, in at least 10-point boldface type, the insurance policy summary statement required under the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (b) The Annual Budget Report shall be made available to the Shareholders by Individual Delivery.
- (c) The Mutual shall deliver either: (i) the full Annual Budget Report; or (ii) a summary of the Annual Budget Report. If a summary of the Annual Budget Report is provided by the Mutual, that summary shall include a general description of the content of the Annual Budget Report, and instructions on how to request a complete copy of the Annual Budget Report at no cost to the Shareholders shall be printed in at least 10-point boldface type on the first page of the summary. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Shareholders has requested to receive the Annual Budget Report in full, the Mutual shall deliver the full report to the Shareholders, rather than a summary of the Annual Budget Report.

(d) The "Assessment and Reserve Funding Disclosure Summary" form, prepared pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act, shall accompany each Annual Budget Report or summary of the Annual Budget Report that is delivered pursuant to this Section 10.4.

Section 10.5 – Annual Policy Statement.

Within thirty (30) to ninety (90) days before the end of each fiscal year, the Board shall distribute an Annual Policy Statement that provides the Shareholders with information about Mutual policies, as follows:

- (a) The Annual Policy Statement shall include all of the following information:
 - (i) The name and address of the person designated to receive official communications to the Mutual.
 - (ii) A statement explaining that a Shareholders may submit a request to have notices sent to up to two (2) different specified addresses.
 - (iii) The location, if any, designated for posting of a General Notice.
 - (iv) Notice of a Shareholder's option to receive General Notices by Individual Delivery.
 - (v) Notice of a Shareholder's right to receive copies of Board meeting minutes and of how and where to do so.
 - (vi) The statement of Assessment collection policies required by the Davis-Stirling Act.
 - (vii) A statement describing the Mutual's policies and practices in enforcing lien rights or other legal remedies for default in the payment of Assessments.
 - (viii) A statement describing the Mutual's discipline policy, if any, including any schedule of penalties for violations of the Governing Documents, pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act.

- (ix) A summary of dispute resolution procedures, pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (x) A summary of any requirements for Mutual approval of a physical change to the Property, pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (xi) The mailing address for overnight payment of Assessments, pursuant to the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (xii) Any other information that is required by law or the Governing Documents or that the Board determines to be appropriate for inclusion.
- (b) The Annual Policy Statement shall be made available to the Shareholders by Individual Delivery.
- (c) The Mutual shall deliver either: (i) the full Annual Policy Statement; or (ii) a summary of the Annual Policy Statement. If a summary of the Annual Policy Statement is provided by the Mutual, that summary shall include a general description of the content of the Annual Policy Statement, and instructions on how to request a complete copy of the Annual Policy Statement, at no cost to the Shareholders, shall be printed in at least 10-point boldface type on the first page of the summary. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Shareholder has requested to receive the Annual Policy Statement in full, the Mutual shall deliver the full report to the Shareholder, rather than a summary of the Annual Policy Statement.

Section 10.6 – Prohibited Acts.

The Board of Directors shall not take any of the following actions, except with the vote or written consent of a majority of the total voting power of the Mutual:

(a) Entering into a contract with a third party wherein the third party will furnish goods or services for the common area or the Mutual for a term longer than one (1) year, subject to the provisions of subsection (k) of Section 10.1 of these Bylaws, with the following exceptions:

- (i) A contract with a public utility company if the rates charged for the materials or services are regulated by the Public Utilities Commission; provided, however, that the term of the contract shall not exceed the shortest term for which the supplier will contract at the regulated rate.
- (ii) Prepaid casualty and/or liability insurance policies not to exceed three (3) years' duration, provided that the policy permits short rate cancellation by the insured.
- (iii) Lease agreements for laundry room fixtures and equipment not to exceed five (5) years' duration.
- (iv) Agreements for cable television, satellite television, and Internet services and equipment, on a "bulk" or "non-bulk" basis, not to exceed five (5) years' duration.
- (v) A contract for repairs of major damage or destruction to the common area which can reasonably be completed within two (2) years from commencement, subject to any Shareholders approval requirements for the cost of the repairs under the Governing Documents.
- (b) Selling during any fiscal year any property of the Mutual having an aggregate fair market value greater than five percent (5%) of the budgeted gross expenses of the Mutual for that fiscal year.
- (c) Incurring aggregate expenditures for capital improvements to the common area in any fiscal year in excess of five percent (5%) of the budgeted gross expenses of the Mutual for that fiscal year; provided, however, that this limitation shall not apply to the expenditure of any funds accumulated in a reserve fund for capital improvements, so long as the expenditure is for the purpose for which the fund was established. For purposes of this provision, "capital improvements" shall mean and refer to the construction of new Improvements, additions to or expansions of existing Improvements, or the repurposing of existing Improvements, not the repair or replacement of existing Improvements.

ARTICLE XI OFFICERS

Section 11.1 – Designation.

The principal officers of the Mutual shall be a President, a Vice President, a Secretary, and a Chief Financial Officer, all of whom shall be elected by the Board of Directors, and all of whom must be Directors. The Board of Directors may appoint a second vice president, an assistant treasurer, an assistant secretary, and such other officers as in their judgment may be necessary, who must also be Directors. Except for the President, any Director may hold more than one office. Any Director who does not hold an officer position shall be deemed to be a "Shareholders at large" of the Board.

Section 11.2 – Election of Officers.

The officers of the Mutual shall be elected annually by the Board of Directors at the organizational meeting of each new Board of Directors, which shall be held immediately after each annual meeting or as soon thereafter as may be reasonably practical. Each officer shall hold office at the pleasure of the Board of Directors until such officer shall resign, be removed or otherwise be disqualified to serve.

Section 11.3 – Removal of Officers.

Upon an affirmative vote of a majority of the entire Board of Directors, any officer may be removed, either with or without cause. Any officer may resign at any time by giving written notice to the Board or to the President or Secretary of the Mutual. Any such resignation shall take effect at the date of receipt of such notice or at any later time specified therein; unless otherwise specified in the resignation notice, acceptance of such resignation by the Board shall not be necessary to make the resignation effective.

Section 11.4 – Filling of Vacancies.

A vacancy in any office because of death, resignation, removal, disqualification, or any other cause shall be filled by the Board at any regular meeting of the Board of Directors, or at any special meeting of the Board called for such purpose. The period of time for any office filled in this manner shall be for the unexpired term of the officer replaced.

Section 11.5 – Compensation of Officers.

No officer shall receive any compensation for services performed in the conduct of the Mutual's business, provided that: (i) nothing herein contained shall be construed to preclude any officer from serving the Mutual in some other capacity and receiving compensation for same; and (ii) any officer may be reimbursed for the officer's actual expenses incurred in the performance of such officer's duties.

Section 11.6 – President.

The President shall preside at all meetings of the Mutual and of the Board of Directors. The President shall have all of the general powers and duties which are usually vested in the office of the President of a California corporation. The President shall, subject to the control of the Board of Directors, have general supervision, direction, and control of the day-to-day business of the Mutual. The President shall be an *ex officio* member of all standing committees and shall have such other powers and duties as may be prescribed by the Board or the Governing Documents.

Section 11.7 – Vice President.

In the absence or disability of the President, the Vice President shall perform all the duties of the President, and when so acting shall have all the powers of, and be subject to all the restrictions upon, the President. The Vice President shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as from time to time may be prescribed by the Board or the Governing Documents.

Section 11.8 – Secretary.

The Secretary, or the Secretary's designee, shall keep the minutes of all meetings of the Board and the minutes of all meetings of the Shareholders, at the principal office of the Mutual or at such other place as the Board may order. The Secretary, or the Secretary's designee, shall have charge of such books and papers as the Board may direct, and the Secretary shall, in general, perform all of the duties incident to the office of Secretary of a California corporation. The Secretary, or the Secretary's designee, shall give, or cause to be given, notices of meetings of the Shareholders of the Mutual and of the Board, as required by these Bylaws and the Davis-Stirling Act. The Secretary, or the Secretary's designee, shall maintain a record book of current Shareholders, listing the names, mailing addresses, telephone numbers and other contact information of Shareholders, as furnished to the Mutual. The Secretary, or the Secretary's designee, shall also maintain a record book of all leased or rented Units and the tenants/lessees under such lease or rental agreement. The

Secretary shall have such other powers and duties as from time to time may be prescribed by the Board or the Governing Documents.

Section 11.9 – Chief Financial Officer.

The Treasurer shall be the chief financial officer of the Mutual, and shall have responsibility for Mutual funds and securities and for keeping, or causing to be kept, full and accurate accounts, tax records, and business transactions of the Mutual, including accounts of all assets, liabilities, receipts, and disbursements, in books belonging to the Mutual. The Treasurer, or the Treasurer's designee, shall be responsible for the deposit of all and other valuable effects in the name, and to the credit, of the Mutual moneys in such depositories as may from time to time be designated by the Board. The Treasurer, or the Treasurer's designee, shall disburse the funds of the Mutual as directed by the Board of Directors, in accordance with the Governing Documents and the law, and render to the President and Directors, upon request, an account of all of such Treasurer's transactions as Treasurer and of the financial conditions of the Mutual. The Treasurer shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board or the Governing Documents.

ARTICLE XII COMMITTEES

Section 12.1 – Committees of the Board.

- (a) The Board may, by resolution adopted by a majority of the number of Directors then in office, provided that a quorum is present, create one or more committees of the Board (each, an "Executive Committee"), each consisting of two (2) or more Directors, to serve at the pleasure of the Board. Appointments to Executive Committees shall be by a majority vote of the Directors then in office. The Board may appoint one (1) or more Directors as alternate members of such committee, who may replace any absent member at any meeting of the committee.
- (b) An Executive Committee, to the extent provided in the resolution of the Board, shall have all the authority of the Board, except with respect to:
 - (i) The approval of any action which also requires approval of the Shareholders or approval of a majority of all Shareholders.

- (ii) The filling of vacancies on the Board or in any committee which has the authority of the Board.
- (iii) The amendment or repeal of these Bylaws or the adoption of new Bylaws.
- (iv) The amendment or repeal of any resolution of the Board which by its express terms is not amendable or repealable.
- (v) The appointment of committees of the Board or the members thereof.
- (vi) Any other matters described in Section 311 of the Corporations Code as not being within the authority of an Executive Committee.
- (c) An Executive Committee shall not include as members persons who are not Directors.
- (d) Each Executive Committee shall have a chairperson. Meetings and actions of Executive Committees consisting of a quorum of the Board shall be governed by, and held and taken in accordance with, the provisions of Article IX of these Bylaws, with such changes in context as are necessary to substitute the Executive Committee and its members for the Board and its members. The time for regular meetings of an Executive Committee may be determined either by resolution of the Board or by resolution of the committee, and special meetings of an Executive Committee may be called by resolution of the Board or by the chairperson of the Executive Committee. Minutes shall be kept of each meeting of any Executive Committee, and shall be filed with the Mutual's records.
- (e) Unless otherwise expressly provided in the Board resolution authorizing and empowering an Executive Committee, all corporate powers exercised by an Executive Committee shall be exercised under the ultimate direction of the Board.

(f) The Board may adopt Rules not inconsistent with the provisions of these Bylaws for the governance of any Executive Committee.

Section 12.2 – Advisory Panels.

- (a) The Board may, by resolution adopted by a majority of the number of Directors then in office, provided that a quorum is present, create one or more advisory panels that do not exercise the authority of the Board (each, an "Advisory Panel"), each consisting of Shareholders of the Mutual or Directors, or both, to serve at the pleasure of the Board. Appointments to Advisory Panels shall be by a majority vote of the Directors then in office. The Board may appoint one (1) or more persons as alternate members of such panel, who may replace any absent members at any meeting of the panel.
- (b) Subject to the Governing Documents, Advisory Panels shall not have any authority of the Board, but shall serve in an advisory capacity to the Board on such matters as shall be delegated to the panel by the Board.
- (c) Each Advisory Panel shall have a chairperson to preside over the committee meetings. Regular meetings of Advisory Panels may be determined either by resolution of the Board or by resolution of the panel; special meetings of Advisory Panels may also be called by resolution of the Board or by the chairperson of the panel.
- (d) The Board of Directors may adopt Rules not inconsistent with the provisions of these Bylaws for the governance of any Advisory Panel.

ARTICLE XIII MUTUAL RECORDS

Section 13.1 – Records Inspection.

The Mutual shall make available Mutual records for inspection and copying by a Shareholder of the Mutual, or the Shareholder's designated representative, as follows:

(a) Those records described as "Corporation records" in the Davis-Stirling Act (the "Mutual Records") shall be made available for the time periods and within

the timeframes provided in the Davis-Stirling Act. A Shareholder of the Mutual may designate another person to inspect and copy the specified Mutual Records on the Shareholder's behalf. The Shareholder shall be required to make any such designation in writing to the Mutual.

- (b) The Mutual shall make Mutual Records available for inspection and copying in the Mutual's business office within the Community. If the Mutual does not have a business office within the Community, the Mutual shall make the Mutual Records available for inspection and copying at a place agreed to by the requesting Shareholders and the Mutual. If the Mutual and the requesting Shareholders cannot agree upon a place for inspection and copying, or if the requesting Shareholder submits a written request directly to the Mutual for copies of specifically identified Mutual Records, the Mutual may satisfy the requirement to make the Mutual Records available for inspection and copying by delivering copies of the specifically identified records to the Shareholders by Individual Delivery within the timeframes set forth in the Davis-Stirling Act.
- (c) Except as may be otherwise provided under the Davis-Stirling Act, the Mutual may withhold or redact information from the Mutual Records if any of the following are true:
 - (i) The release of the information is reasonably likely to lead to identity theft. For the purposes of this Article XIII, "identity theft" means the unauthorized use of another person's personal identifying information to obtain credit, goods, services, money, or property. Examples of information that may be withheld or redacted include bank account numbers of Shareholders or vendors, social security or tax identification numbers, and check, stock, and credit card numbers.
 - (ii) The release of the information is reasonably likely to lead to fraud in connection with the Mutual.
 - (iii) The information is privileged under law. Examples include documents subject to attorney-client privilege or relating to litigation in which the Mutual is or may become involved, and confidential settlement agreements.

- (iv) The release of the information is reasonably likely to compromise the privacy of an individual Shareholder of the Mutual.
- (v) The information contains any of the following:
 - (1) Records of goods or services provided a la carte to individual Shareholders of the Mutual for which the Mutual received monetary consideration other than Assessments.
 - (2) Records of disciplinary actions, collection activities, or payment plans of Shareholders other than the Shareholders requesting the records.
 - (3) Any person's personal identification information, including, without limitation, social security number, tax identification number, driver's license number, credit card account numbers, bank account number, and bank routing number.
 - (4) Minutes and other information from executive session meetings of the Board, except for executed contracts not otherwise privileged.
 - (5) Personnel records. Notwithstanding the foregoing, except as provided by the attorney-client privilege, the Mutual may not withhold or redact information concerning the compensation paid to employees, vendors, or contractors; provided, however, information for individual employees of the Mutual, as may be applicable, shall be set forth by job classification or title, not by the employee's name, social security number, or other personal information.
 - (6) Interior architectural plans, including security features, for individual Units.

- (d) The Mutual may bill the requesting Shareholders for the direct and actual cost of copying and mailing requested documents. The Mutual shall inform the Shareholders of the amount of the copying and mailing costs, and the Shareholders shall agree to pay those costs, before copying and sending the requested documents.
- (e) Certain Mutual Records are described as "enhanced Corporation records" under the Davis-Stirling Act (the "Enhanced Mutual Records"). Enhanced Mutual Records include, without limitation, invoices, receipts and canceled checks for payments made by the Mutual, purchase orders approved by the Mutual, credit card statements for credit cards issued in the name of the Mutual, statements for services rendered, and reimbursement requests submitted to the Mutual. In addition to the direct and actual costs of copying and mailing Enhanced Mutual Records, the Mutual may bill the requesting Shareholders for the time actually and reasonably involved in redacting an Enhanced Mutual Record, consistent with the amounts provided in the Davis-Stirling Act. The Mutual shall inform the Shareholders of the estimated costs, and the Shareholders shall agree to pay those costs, before retrieving the requested documents. If the Enhanced Mutual Record includes a reimbursement request, the person submitting the reimbursement request shall be solely responsible for removing all personal identification information from the request.
- (f) If the Mutual denies or redacts records, upon request by the requesting Shareholders, the Mutual shall provide a written explanation specifying the legal basis for withholding or redacting the requested records.
- (g) Requesting parties shall have the option of receiving specifically identified records by electronic transmission or machine-readable storage media as long as those records can be transmitted in a redacted format that does not allow the records to be altered. The cost of duplication shall be limited to the direct cost of producing the copy of a record in that electronic format. The Mutual may deliver specifically identified records by electronic transmission or machine-readable storage media as long as those records can be transmitted in a redacted format that prevents the records from being altered.
- (h) Neither the Mutual nor any officer, director, employee, agent, or volunteer of the Mutual shall be liable for damages to a Shareholder of the Mutual

or any third party as the result of identity theft or other breach of privacy because of the failure to withhold or redact that Shareholder's information, unless the failure to withhold or redact the information was intentional, willful, or negligent.

Section 13.2 – Shareholder List.

A Shareholder requesting the Mutual's shareholder list shall state the purpose for which the list is requested, which purpose shall be reasonably related to the requester's interest as a Shareholder. If the Mutual reasonably believes that the information in the list will be used for another purpose, it may deny the Shareholder access to the list.

Section 13.3 – Use of Mutual Records.

- (a) The Mutual Records, and any information from them, may not be sold, used for a commercial purpose, or used for any other purpose not reasonably related to a Shareholder's interest as a Shareholder. The Mutual may bring an action against any Person who violates this provision for injunctive relief and for actual damages to the Mutual caused by the violation.
- (b) Nothing contained in this Article XIII is to be construed to limit the right of the Mutual to damages for misuse of information obtained from the Mutual Records, or to limit the right of the Mutual to injunctive relief to stop the misuse of this information.
- (c) The Mutual shall be entitled to recover reasonable costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, in a successful action to enforce its rights under this Section 13.3.

ARTICLE XIV MISCELLANEOUS

Section 14.1 – Checks, Drafts and Documents.

All checks, drafts, orders for payment of money, notes, and other evidences of indebtedness issued in the name of or payable to the Mutual shall be signed or endorsed in the manner and by the person or persons as the Board shall determine

by resolution, subject to the provisions of the Governing Documents and the Davis-Stirling Act.

Section 14.2 – Execution of Documents.

The Board of Directors may authorize any officer or officers, agent or agents, to enter into any contract or execute any instrument in the name and on behalf of the Mutual, and such authority may be general or confined to specific instances. Unless so authorized by the Board of Directors, no officer, Director, agent, committee Shareholders, or employee of the Mutual shall have any power or authority to bind the Mutual by any contract or engagement, or to pledge the Mutual's credit or to render it liable for any purpose or in any amount.

Section 14.3 – Operating Account.

There shall be established and maintained one (1) or more cash deposit accounts, each to be known as an "operating account", into which shall be deposited the operating portion of all Assessments, as fixed and determined for all Shareholders. Disbursements from the operating account shall be for the general need of the operation of the Mutual and the Community, including, but not limited to, wages, repairs, payment of vendors, betterments, maintenance, utilities, and other operating expenses of the Community, as may be applicable.

Section 14.4 – Reserve Funds.

The Board shall not expend funds designated as reserve funds for any purpose other than the repair, restoration, replacement, or maintenance of, or litigation involving the repair, restoration, replacement, or maintenance of, major components that the Mutual is obligated to repair, restore, replace, or maintain and for which the reserve fund was established. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board may authorize the temporary transfer of moneys from a reserve fund to the Mutual's general operating fund to meet short-term cashflow requirements or other expenses, pursuant to the provisions of the Davis-Stirling Act. The signatures of at least two (2) Directors shall be required for the withdrawal of moneys from the Mutual's Reserve Accounts.

Section 14.5 – Gifts.

The Board, in its sole discretion, may accept on behalf of the Mutual any contribution, gift, bequest, or devise for any general or special purpose of the Mutual.

Section 14.6 – Fiscal Year.

The fiscal year of the Mutual shall begin on the first day of January and end on the last day of December of every calendar year, but is subject to change from time to time as the Board of Directors shall determine by Board resolution.

Section 14.7 – Headings, Number and Gender.

The subject headings of the articles, sections, and subsections of these Bylaws are included for purposes of convenience and reference only, and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of any of the provisions of these Bylaws. In these Bylaws, where applicable, references to the singular shall include the plural and references to the plural shall include the singular. References to the male, female, or neuter gender in these Bylaws shall include reference to all other such genders where the context so requires.

ARTICLE XV AMENDMENTS TO BYLAWS

These Bylaws may be amended by the Secret Ballot vote of Shareholders representing at least a majority of the voting power of the Mutual; provided, however, that the specified percentage of Shareholders necessary to amend a specific provision of these Bylaws shall not be less than the percentage of affirmative votes prescribed for action to be taken under that provision. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board shall have the power to amend these Bylaws without Shareholders approval, upon adoption of a Board resolution authorizing such amendment, if such amendment is: (i) permitted by the law to be adopted by the Board without Shareholders approval; (ii) required under any law; and/or (iii) to correct a cross-reference in these Bylaws to the Davis-Stirling Act or another law that was repealed and continued in a new provision. Individual Notice of any amendment to these Bylaws shall be given to all Shareholders upon certification by the Secretary of the Mutual of such amendment.

[End of Document]

ADDENDUM TO AMENDED AND RESTATED BYLAWS OF SEAL BEACH MUTUAL NO. SIX

Changes in state law enacted since the adoption of the Amended and Restated Bylaws (the "Bylaws") of Seal Beach Mutual No. Six (the "Mutual") have rendered several provisions of the Bylaws void, as such provisions have been superseded by controlling state law. This Addendum to the Bylaws outlines those provisions of the Bylaws which are no longer enforceable and provides the currently controlling law which governs the subject matter, and which should be applied in lieu of the Bylaw provision. This Addendum is intended to be used as a tool by the Mutual Board and Shareholders in interpreting and enforcing the existing Bylaws.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE III: DISPUTE RESOLUTION, DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION OWNERSHIP | |
|---|-----------|
| Section 3.2 – Discipline. | 1 |
| ARTICLE V: SHARE OWNERSHIP; VOTING RIGHTS AND SHAREHOLDER DIS | SCIPLINE1 |
| Section 5.2 – Eligibility to Vote. | 1 |
| Section 5.6 – Record Dates | 2 |
| ARTICLE VI: ELECTIONS AND VOTING PROCEDURES | 3 |
| Section 6.1 – Election and Voting Rules | 3 |
| Section 6.2 – Inspector of Elections | 6 |
| Section 6.3 – Procedure for Elections by Secret Ballot | 6 |
| ARTICLE VIII: BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 6 |
| Section 8.1 – Nomination. | 9 |
| Section 8.2 – Number and Qualifications | 9 |
| Section 8.4 – Vacancies | 10 |
| ARTICLE X: POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS | 11 |
| Section 10.3 – Selected Financial Review Duties | 11 |

<u>ADDENDUM</u>

ARTICLE III: DISPUTE RESOLUTION, DISCIPLINE AND TERMINATION OF SHARE OWNERSHIP

Section 3.2 – Discipline.

- (a) The Board of Directors may take disciplinary action against any Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, Co-Occupant, and/or guest for breach of these Bylaws, Rules or Regulations of the Mutual or any obligation of the Shareholders under his or her Occupancy Agreement. Any disciplinary action authorized hereunder shall not act as a bar to the exercise of any other right or remedy available to the Mutual against any other party for any such breach.
- (b) Disciplinary action authorized hereunder may consist of any or all of the following: (i) a fine with an amount determined by the Board of Directors;—(ii) suspension of the right to vote; and/or (iii) suspension of the right to use any of the facilities of the Mutual until the violation is cured for each such breach and such suspension of the right to use facilities of the Mutual or GRF shall apply to the Qualifying Residents, all occupants of the Unit and guests. The Mutual may also make an application to a court of competent jurisdiction for legal or equitable relief.
- (c) Before any disciplinary action is taken, as authorized in Paragraph (b) above, a Shareholder, Qualifying Resident, or Co-Occupant shall be entitled to a hearing pursuant to the provisions of paragraph (b) of Section 3.3 of this Article.
- (d) In addition, the Shareholder(s) shall be liable to the Mutual for costs of suit and a reasonable sum for attorneys' fees incurred in enforcing the Mutual's Governing Documents.

ARTICLE V: SHARE OWNERSHIP; VOTING RIGHTS AND SHAREHOLDER DISCIPLINE

Section 5.2 – Eligibility to Vote.

Only persons who are Shareholders on the date that ballots are distributed are entitled to vote on any issue or matter presented to the Shareholders for approval by ballot. Only persons who are Shareholders on the record date fixed for

determining eligibility to vote may vote on any issue or matter presented to the Shareholders for a non-ballot vote. Only Shareholders in good standing shall be entitled to vote on any issue or matter presented to the Shareholders for approval; a Shareholder in good standing shall be a Shareholder whose voting privileges have not been suspended by the Mutual. Prior to suspending a Shareholder's voting privileges, the Mutual, through the Board, must comply with the procedures for Shareholder discipline set forth in these Bylaws. In order to remain in good standing, a Shareholder must be current in the payment of all Assessments and other charges levied against the Shareholder's Unit and not be in violation of the Governing Documents. A Shareholder's good standing shall be determined as of the record date established in accordance with these Bylaws.

Section 5.6 – Record Dates.

The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to notice of meeting of Shareholders and to vote, as follows:

- (a) The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to notice of any meeting of Shareholders. Such record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days nor less than ten (10) days before the date of the meeting. If no record date is fixed, Shareholders at the close of business on the business day preceding the day on which notice is given are entitled to notice of a meeting of Shareholders. A determination of Shareholders entitled to notice of a meeting of Shareholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting, unless the Board fixes a new record date for the adjourned meeting.
- (b) The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to vote at a meeting of Shareholders where said vote will not be held by Secret Ballot. Such record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days before the date of the meeting. Such record date shall also apply in the case of an adjournment of the meeting, unless the Board fixes a new record date for the adjourned meeting. If no record date is fixed, Shareholders on the day of the meeting who are otherwise eligible to vote are entitled to vote at the meeting of Shareholders or, in the case of an adjourned meeting, Shareholders on the day of the adjourned meeting who are otherwise eligible to vote are entitled to vote at the adjourned meeting of Shareholders.

(c) For the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to cast written ballots, Shareholders on the day the first written ballot is mailed or solicited are entitled to cast written ballots. The Board may fix, in advance, a date as the record date for the purpose of determining the Shareholders entitled to cast written ballots in accordance with Section 701 of the Corporations Code, of these Bylaws and the Davis-Stirling Act. Such record date shall not be more than sixty (60) days before the day on which the first written ballot is mailed or solicited. If no record date is fixed, Shareholders on the day the first written ballot is mailed or solicited who are otherwise eligible to vote are entitled to cast written ballots.

ARTICLE VI: ELECTIONS AND VOTING PROCEDURES

Section 6.1 – Election and Voting Rules.

- (a) The Mutual shall adopt Rules, in accordance with the procedures prescribed by the Davis-Stirling Act, that are separate and apart from these Bylaws and do all of the following:
 - (i) Ensure that if any candidate or Shareholder advocating a point of view is provided access to Mutual media, newsletters, or Internet websites during a campaign, for purposes that are reasonably related to that election, equal access shall be provided to all candidates advocating a point of view, including those not endorsed by the Board, for purposes that are reasonably related to the election. The Mutual shall not edit or redact any content from these communications, but may include a statement specifying that the candidate or Shareholder, and not the Mutual, is responsible for that content.
 - (ii) Ensure access to common area meeting space, if any exists, during a campaign, at no cost, to all candidates, including those who are not incumbents, and to all Shareholders advocating a point of view, including those not endorsed by the Board, for purposes reasonably related to the election.
 - (iii) Specify the qualifications for candidates for the Board and any other elected position, and procedures for the nomination of candidates, consistent with the provisions of these Bylaws. A nomination or election procedure shall not be deemed reasonable if it disallows any

- Shareholder of the Mutual from nominating himself or herself for election to the Board.
- (iv) Specify the qualifications for voting, the voting power of each Shareholder, the authenticity, validity, and effect of proxies, and the voting period for elections, including the times at which polls will open and close, consistent with the provisions of these Bylaws.
- (v) Specify a method of selecting one (1) or three (3) independent third parties as inspector or inspectors of elections (the "Inspector" or "Inspectors") utilizing one (1) of the following methods:
 - (1) Appointment of the Inspector or Inspectors by the Board.
 - (2) Election of the Inspector or Inspectors by the Shareholders of the Mutual.
 - (3) Any other method for selecting the Inspector or Inspectors.
- (vi) Allow the Inspector or Inspectors to appoint and oversee additional persons to verify signatures and to count and tabulate votes as the Inspector or Inspectors deem appropriate, provided that such persons are independent third parties.
- (vii) Require retention of, as Mutual election materials, both a candidate registration list and a voter list. The voter list shall include name, voting power, and either the physical address of the voter's separate interest, the parcel number, or both. The mailing address for the ballot shall be listed on the voter list if it differs from the physical address of the voter's separate interest or if only the parcel number is used. The Mutual shall permit Shareholders to verify the accuracy of their individual information on both lists at least 30 days before the ballots are distributed. The Mutual or Shareholder shall report any errors or omissions to either list to the inspector or inspectors who shall make the corrections within two business days.

- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Rules adopted pursuant to this Section 6.1 may provide for the nomination of candidates from the floor of Shareholder meetings or nomination by any other manner. Those Rules may also permit write-in candidates for Secret Ballots. In the event that the Rules adopted pursuant to this section are silent, nominations from the floor and/or write-in candidates shall not be permitted.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other law, the rules adopted pursuant to this Section 6.1 shall do all of the following:
 - (i) Prohibit the denial of a ballot to a Shareholder for any reason other than not being a Shareholder at the time when ballots are distributed.
 - (ii) Prohibit the denial of a ballot to a person with general power of attorney for a Shareholder.
 - (iv) Require the ballot of a person with general power of attorney for a Shareholder to be counted if returned in a timely manner.
 - (v) Require the inspector or inspectors of elections to deliver, or cause to be delivered, at least 30 days before an election, to each Shareholder both of the following documents:
 - (1) The ballot or ballots.
 - (2) A copy of the election operating rules. Delivery of the election operating rules may be accomplished by either of the following methods:
 - (i) Posting the election operating rules to an internet website and including the corresponding internet website address on the ballot together with the phrase, in at least 12-point font: "The rules governing this election may be found here;" or
 - (ii) Individual delivery.

(d) Election operating rules adopted pursuant to this Section 6.1 shall not be amended less then ninety (90) days prior to an election.

Section 6.2 – Inspector of Elections.

The Mutual shall select an independent third party or parties as an Inspector or Inspectors for any election by Secret Ballot; the number of Inspectors shall be one (1) or three (3). For purposes of this Section 6.2, an independent third party includes, but is not limited to, a volunteer poll worker with the County registrar of voters, a licensee of the California Board of Accountancy, or a notary public. An independent third party may be a Shareholder, but may not be a Director, a candidate for Director, or be related to a Director or to a candidate for Director by blood, marriage, adoption, or domestic partnership. An independent third party may not be a person, business entity, or subdivision of a business entity who is currently employed or under contract to the Mutual for any compensable services, unless expressly authorized by Rules of the Mutual adopted pursuant to Section 6.1 of these Bylaws.

The Inspector or Inspectors shall do all of the following: (i) determine the number of Shareholders entitled to vote and the voting power of each; (ii) determine the authenticity, validity, and effect of proxies, if any; (iii) receive Secret Ballots; (iv) hear and determine all challenges and questions in any way arising out of or in connection with the right to vote; (v) count and tabulate all votes; (vi) determine when the polls shall close, consistent with the Governing Documents; (vii) determine the tabulated results of the election; and (viii) perform any acts as may be proper to conduct the election with fairness to all Shareholders in accordance with the Davis-Stirling Act, the Corporations Code, and all applicable Rules of the Mutual regarding the conduct of the election that are not in conflict with the Davis-Stirling Act.

An Inspector shall perform all duties impartially, in good faith, to the best of the Inspector's ability, and as expeditiously as is practical. If there are three (3) Inspectors, the decision or act of a majority of the Inspectors shall be effective in all respects as the decision or act of all. Any report made by the Inspector or Inspectors is *prima facie* evidence of the facts stated in the report.

Section 6.3 – Procedure for Elections by Secret Ballot.

(a) The Mutual shall provide general notice of the procedure and deadline for submitting a nomination for election to the Board of Directors at least thirty (30) days before any deadline for submitting a nomination. Individual notice shall be

delivered pursuant to Civil Code §4040 if individual notice is requested by a Shareholder.

- (b) The Mutual shall provide general notice of all of the following at least thirty (30) days before the ballots are distributed:
 - (i) The date and time by which, and the physical address where, ballots are to be returned by mail or handed to the inspector or inspectors of elections.
 - (ii) The date, time, and location of the meeting at which ballots will be counted.
 - (iii) The list of all candidates' names that will appear on the ballot.
 - (iv) Individual notice of the above paragraphs shall be delivered pursuant to Civil Code §4040 if individual notice is requested by a member.
- (c) Secret Ballots and two (2) pre-addressed envelopes with instructions on how to return the Secret Ballots shall be mailed by First-Class mail or delivered by the Mutual to every Shareholder not less than thirty (30) days prior to the deadline for voting. In order to preserve confidentiality, a voter may not be identified by name, address, or Unit on the Secret Ballot. The Mutual shall use as a model those procedures used by California counties for ensuring confidentiality of vote by Secret Ballots, including all of the following:
 - (i) The Secret Ballot itself is not signed by the voter, but is inserted into an envelope that is sealed. This envelope is inserted into a second envelope that is sealed. In the upper left-hand corner of the second envelope, the voter shall sign the voter's name, indicate the voter's name, and indicate the address of the Unit that entitles the voter to vote.
 - (ii) The second envelope is addressed to the Inspector or Inspectors, who will be tallying the votes. The envelope may be mailed or delivered by hand to a location specified by the Inspector or Inspectors, which location can include the office of the managing agent or management

company for the Mutual, as may be applicable. The Shareholder may request a receipt for delivery.

- (d) A quorum shall be required only if so stated in the Governing Documents or other provisions of law. If a quorum is required, each Secret Ballot received by the Inspector shall be treated as a Shareholder present at a meeting for purposes of establishing a quorum.
- (e) Except for the meeting to count the votes required in subsection (d) of this Section 6.3, an election may be conducted entirely by mail.
- (f) All votes shall be counted and tabulated by the Inspector or Inspectors, or the designee of the Inspector or Inspectors, in public at a properly noticed open meeting of the Board or Shareholders. Any candidate or other Shareholder of the Mutual may witness the counting and tabulation of the votes. No person, including a Shareholder of the Mutual or an employee of the Mutual's management company, shall open or otherwise review any Secret Ballot prior to the time and place at which the Secret Ballots are counted and tabulated; provided, however, the Inspector, or the designee of the Inspector, may verify the Shareholder's information and signature on the outer envelope prior to the meeting at which Secret Ballots are tabulated. Once a Secret Ballot is received by the Inspector, it shall be irrevocable.
- (g) The tabulated results of the election shall be promptly reported to the Board, shall be recorded in the minutes of the next meeting of the Board, and shall be available for review by Shareholders of the Mutual. Within fifteen (15) days of the election, the Board shall give General Notice of the tabulated results of the election.
- (h) The sealed Secret Ballots at all times shall be in the custody of the Inspector or Inspectors or at a location designated by the Inspector or Inspectors until after the tabulation of the vote, and until the time allowed by the Davis-Stirling Act for challenging the election has expired, at which time custody shall be transferred to the Mutual. If there is a recount or other challenge to the election process, the Inspector or Inspectors shall, upon written request, make the Secret Ballots available for inspection and review by a Shareholder or the Shareholder's authorized representative. Any recount shall be conducted in a manner that preserves the confidentiality of the vote.

ARTICLE VIII: BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 8.1 – Nomination.

Qualifying Residents Shareholders in good standing may nominate themselves for election to the Board. Nominations shall be made at a time so as to permit the Mutual to give notice of the list of candidates to the Shareholders as required by law. inclusion of a list of such nominations in the notice to Shareholders of the meeting at which such election will be held. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Rules adopted pursuant to Section 6.1 may provide for the nomination of candidates from the floor of Shareholder meetings or nomination by any other manner. Those Rules may also permit write-in candidates for Secret Ballots. In the event that the Rules adopted pursuant to this section are silent, nominations from the floor and/or write-in candidates shall not be permitted.

Section 8.2 – Number and Qualifications.

- (a) The property, business and affairs of the Mutual shall be governed and managed by a Board of Directors composed of seven (7) persons who shall, at all times, be Shareholders of the Mutual.
- (b) Each Director must at all times: (i) be a Qualifying Resident Shareholder of the Mutual; and (ii) maintain a primary residence on site at the Community in his or her Unit; (iii) not be delinquent more than forty-five (45) days in the payment of any Assessment or other charge levied against the Director and/or the Director's Unit.; (iv) cure any non-monetary violation of the Governing Documents involving the Director or the Director's Unit within fifteen (15) days after written demand by the Board, or within such other cure period as the Board may establish; and (v) not be party to any alternative dispute resolution proceedings or civil action by or agains the Mutual or Board. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a person shall not be disqualified for failure to be current in payment of regular and special Assessments if (i) the person has paid the Assessments under protest, or (ii) the person has entered into a repayment plan.
- (c) In addition to the qualifications set forth in subsection (b) of this Section 8.2, no <u>candidate or Director</u> shall: (i) be related by blood, marriage, adoption, or domestic partnership to another Director; (ii) have a joint ownership interest in (either directly or indirectly), or reside within, the same Unit as another <u>properly nominated candidate or incumbent</u> Director.; (iii) have been convicted of a

felony; (iv) have been declared of unsound mind by a final order of court; and/or (v) serve as a Director simultaneously while serving on the board of directors of the Golden Rain Foundation. Further, a Director may be disqualified to serve on the Board if he or she misses three (3) consecutive regular Board meetings, as described in Section 8.4 of these Bylaws.

- (d) The election operating rules adopted pursuant to Section 6.1 of these Bylaws may prescribe additional director qualifications not inconsistent with law.
- (e) No person may be a candidate for election to the Board, or serve on the Board, unless he or she (or, in the case of a Shareholder who is not a natural person, the Shareholder whom such person represents) meets the foregoing qualifications; provided, however, that the Mutual shall not disqualify a person from nomination if the person has not been provided the opportunity to engage in internal dispute resolution. The seat of Aany Director who ceases to meet the qualifications for a Director set forth in this Section 8.2 shall be deemed to have resigned from the Board may be declared vacant upon the occurrence of the non-qualifying event, and the Director's seat shall be deemed vacant in accordance with Section 8.4 o in accordance with these Bylaws and/or the Corporations Code.

Section 8.4 – Vacancies.

A Director may resign at any time by giving written notice to the President or the Secretary of the Mutual, or the Board, and that Director's position will be deemed vacant as of the effective resignation date contained in such notice. Any Director who ceases to meet the qualifications for a Director set forth in Section 8.2 of these Bylaws, or qualifications that were otherwise in effect at the beginning of the Director's then current term of office, shall be deemed to have resigned from the Board upon the occurrence of the non-qualifying event. A vacancy in a Director's office shall also be deemed to exist in the event of a Director's death or removal, or in the event the Shareholders fail to elect the full number of authorized Directors to fill open seats at any meeting at which such election is to take place. In addition, if a Director is absent from three (3) consecutive nonemergency Board meetings, the Board, by a majority vote, may declare the Director disqualified to serve on the Board pursuant to Section 8.2(c) of these Bylaws, and declare the Director's office vacant.

ARTICLE X: POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 10.3 – Selected Financial Review Duties.

In addition to those powers and duties set forth in Section 10.1 of these Bylaws, and any other powers and duties of the Board provided by law or the Governing Documents, the Board of Directors has the specific following powers and duties related to the review of the Mutual's financial records:

- (a) The power and duty to review, on at least a quarterly basis: (i) a current reconciliation of the Mutual's operating accounts; (ii) a current reconciliation of the Mutual's Reserve Accounts; (iii) the current year's actual operating reserve revenues and expenses compared to the current year's budget; (iv) the latest account statements prepared by the financial institutions where the Mutual has its operating and Reserve Accounts; and (v) an income and expense statement for the Mutual's operating accounts and Reserve Accounts; and (vi) the check register, monthly general ledger, and delinquent assessment receivable report.
- (b) The power and duty to review the study of the Reserve Account Requirements of the Community, or cause it to be reviewed, annually, and consider and implement necessary adjustments to the Board's analysis of the Reserve Account Requirements as a result of that review.
- (c) The power and duty to cause a review of the financial statement of the Mutual to be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles by a licensee of the California Board of Accountancy for any fiscal year in which the gross income to the Mutual exceeds seventy-five thousand dollars (\$75,000), a copy of which shall be distributed to the Shareholders by Individual Delivery within one hundred twenty (120) days after the close of such fiscal year.

[End of Document]